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CHAIR BAISA: . . .(gavel). . . Will the meeting of the Planning Committee of the Maui County
Council come to order. It is just about seven minutes after 9:00 in the morning. And we
are here today to discuss a very, very important subject. Let's note that there is a quorum
present. And I would like to ask anyone who is in the audience today or with us, if you
have a cell phone, or a pager, or any kind of thing that makes noise, if you could please
put it in the silent mode. We'd really appreciate it, so we will not have any interruptions
in our proceedings today. We have a lot to talk about.
I'd like to make some introductions this morning. I'd like to introduce the Vice-Chair of
the Planning Committee, Jo Anne Johnson.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Aloha.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning, Jo Anne.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Good morning.
CHAIR BAISA: Our Council Chair who is a voting Member of the Committee, Riki Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Good morning.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning. Another voting Member of our Committee, Bill Kauakea
Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Aloha and good morning, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning, Bill.
Committee, Mike Molina.

Thank you.

And another voting Member of the

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Good morning, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning, and I'd like to thank my Committee members for being here
bright and early. We also have some non-voting Committee members here with us today.
And I'd like to introduce Council Vice-Chair Danny Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Good morning, Chair.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. I'd also like to introduce you to Joe Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Good morning.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning and thank you for being here. And also non-voting Member of
the Committee, Mike Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good morning, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning, and I want to compliment you on your pink shirt.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Madam Chair
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: It's in honor of you.
CHAIR BAISA: I was hoping that was the reason. I'd also like to introduce you to our
Department of Corporation Counsel representative, Michael Hopper, Deputy Corporation
Counsel. Good morning, Mike. And also I understand listening is our Planning Director,
and watching us on television, our Planning Director Jeff Hunt who I excused from being
here today, but I know he's watching us. I'd like to introduce you to Deidre Tegarden,
our Economic Development Coordinator. Deidre is here. Stand up, Deidre. Give us a
wave. Thank you for coming. And I also understand that Don Medeiros, our
Transportation Director will be joining us shortly. Don is not here yet. He's probably
trying to figure out how to pay the gas bill. Our Committee Staff is also here. We have
David Raatz, our Legislative Attorney. Good morning, David. And we have Clarita
Balala, who is our Committee Secretary. Thank you, Clarita.
Public testimony will be accepted starting in a few moments. Those wishing to testify
should sign up with the Committee Staff. Testimony will be limited to three minutes and
testifiers are requested to state their name for the record and indicate who they are
representing particularly if it's somebody other than themselves.

ITEM NO. 48

ESCALATING GASOLINE PRICES AND DEPENDENCE ON OIL
(C.C. NO. 08-141)

CHAIR BAISA: Members, we have one item on our agenda today. That is PC-48, escalating
gas prices and dependence on oil. We have before us two resolutions that were
introduced by Councilmember Michael Molina, and I would like to thank Member
Molina for introducing those resolutions. And I also want to explain a little bit about
why we're doing this today. There has been some comments about why is the Council
doing this when we have a lot to do.
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The Chair felt, when I received Member Molina's resolutions, that it was very important
that we convene a meeting to discuss this subject, because everyone is talking about it,
and it's on everyone's mind. And if it isn't, you probably are not aware of what is
happening to you when you go to the grocery store and have to pay more money, or try to
get on a flight to Oahu to visit friends and find out that it's going to cost you two or three
times as much as it did a few months ago.
So I thought that it was really important that we convene the people in our community,
and I mean in the large community, who understand why things are the way they are and
hopefully we could also talk about some of the possible solutions. We realize that the
County is a bit player in this situation and that probably those with the most authority are
the Federal and State governments, but this is where government begins. It begins in our
community, with our people, and with our County Council, which can take the initiative
to influence higher branches of government. I also thought it was important because I
myself drive up to the pump and can no longer believe that with a small car it costs me
about $55 to fill up my tank, which I do every probably five days because I live
Upcountry. I'm also aware that this is having a devastating effect on our families who
are on small incomes who are having to give up food at the grocery store, which is also
costing them more, in order to pay their electricity bills and their gas bills so they can get
to and from work.
So I think this is a matter that affects everyone, and it's a matter that deserves attention,
and I want to thank the Council members and Council Chair for allowing us to have a
special meeting on a Thursday. This is above our normal Planning Committee schedule.
We normally do not meet on Thursdays. Members usually have some time to meet with
constituents and do other things. So I'm very pleased that so many of the Members are
here today, and I want to thank them also for giving up their time to come, and I want to
thank the panelists who came to meet with us today.
Our first resolution is entitled "URGING THE UNITED STATES TO TAKE
IMMEDIATE ACTION TO EASE THE BURDEN OF ESCALATING GASOLINE
PRICES ON CONSUMERS AND REDUCING OUR DEPENDENCE ON OIL." The
purpose of the resolution is to request the President of the United States and Congress to
seek solutions to soaring gasoline prices and to pursue initiatives to reduce the nation's
consumption of oil estimated at 21 million barrels per day. I heard this morning on the
news that the price is at $125 a barrel today.
The second resolution is entitled "URGING THE STATE OF HAWAII TO TAKE
IMMEDIATE ACTION TO REDUCE OUR DEPENDENCE ON OIL." The purpose of
this resolution is to urge the State of Hawaii to consider members, I'm sorry, measures
that will reduce the State's dependence on oil. I really want to commend Councilmember
Molina for bringing these up. I believe they are very timely and very worthy of our
consideration.
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Maui County has some of the highest gas prices in the nation, and they have obviously
been increasing at a rapid rate over the last several weeks and months. In addition,
Hawaii is the most oil dependent State in the nation. Before we deliberate on these
resolutions I believe the Committee needs to consider some pertinent issues and get more
information. I have convened two panels of experts to provide us with some guidance.
For each panel, I would like to allow each panelist the opportunity to provide a brief
opening statement. Then I'd like to open up the floor for questions and dialogue among
the Council members and the panelists.
Before I introduce our first panel we will accept public testimony. Without objection, the
Committee will now accept public testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Members. And we have a few testifiers that are going
to testify this morning. Our first testifier will be Michael Angelo Leone, and he'll be
followed by Lance Holter. Good morning.

. . .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY. . .
MR. LEONE: Good morning
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning and thank you for coming.

MR. LEONE: Thank you. My name is Michael Angelo Leone. I have a couple of companies.
One of my companies is Hawaii Architectural and another company is Hi Wind Power.
And I passed out some pamphlets. I don't know if any of you guys have those. They're
here. As an architectural designer I've been requested to do a 50-lot subdivision by a
developer that would be completely independent of utility needs. There's a list on here of
14 different things that we would like to implement in those subdivisions; wind turbines
on each of the roofs of the buildings, solar hot water, and electrical geothermal air
conditioning; hydrogen makers in the garages to fuel their hydrogen cars; reclaiming all
of their sewer water, about 90 percent can be reclaimed with the right systems; ultraviolet
treating. There's some new building technologies that we're going to be implementing.
The developer asked me why should I do this. I said, because it's the right thing to do.
And he goes, no, if I go to Washington, there's a reason to do it. You know, in
Washington State, in Seattle, Oregon, in New Jersey there's lots of incentives for these
developers to make these moves. In fact, there's a lot of places where it's been mandated
that they have to do these things, they have to make an effort. There's at least a
minimum requirement, and they reward them for making those efforts.
I've been unable to get any kind of clear definition from our building departments, our
zoning departments. Why should we do affordable housing? Why should we be doing
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totally green subdivisions? You know, the time is now. If we have a hydrogen maker in
every single one of these peoples homes.. .they have, they're like appliances. They're
UL listed. They're like a refrigerator. You just plug them into to your wind generator,
and your solar system. It makes hydrogen. You fill your hydrogen car, and you drive out
the door.
It's, it's a possibility now. Many years ago it wasn't. The rate of payoff was very short.
Now, we're looking at a time where the products are available, they're affordable, they're
being funded by different countries. It can happen. I just petition that we, you know,
make the effort. We're out here in the middle of the ocean. We're isolated. If oil goes
up, man, we're in big trouble out here. And it, we have the wind power, we have the sun
power, and we have the ability to make this happen, but we need to make it available by
incentives and that can only happen through here. So I appreciate the time to talk to you
guys. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Leone. Members, questions for our testifier?
Member Johnson.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes, thank you very much for being here and offering your
testimony. I read your information, and you mentioned during your testimony that these
systems, I guess, or something similar to that, it has been implemented in other areas on
the mainland.
MR. LEONE: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: You know, because you also mentioned that, what is the reason for
doing all these things, whether in, in your brochure here, green building or affordable
housing. What incentives have these jurisdictions that do have this type of power, are
there things that you can supply us with that are legislative initiatives that have been
implemented to provide that basis as an incentive?
MR. LEONE: Yeah, I could actually print out or e-mail to you guys copies of all the different
areas and what they've done which is very good examples of what was actually passed.
A lot of those incentives have to do with just expediting permits, discounts on different
service fees, assistance in many different areas. You know, the cost of development is
very high and if somebody comes in and does something like this, they're going to spend
a little extra money, and they're going to have to pass that on to the new owners of these
homes, buildings, commercial facilities, wherever we can put these, these utilities in
place. And if we have a way of softening that below, it can be passed on and make this a
possibility. You know, we don't want to make the home unaffordable again.
It's, it's.. .the cost to build and the cost of land in Hawaii is high as it is already, but
because the gas prices have gone up, our electric bills, our propane gas, our gasoline.
Those are all going to go through the roof, and I don't really see, you know, I mean sure
there's a lot of talk about drilling our oil, but that's just going to, you know, what about
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the greenhouse effect, you know? I mean there's, there's some other things to think
about.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: I, I really appreciate that, and I look forward to receiving that
information. And the other thing that would be helpful if there, the data exists, would be
the cost benefit analysis where sometimes green buildings are more expensive to build,
but over time if it can be shown that the monthly operating costs or the monthly carrying
charges are actually, you know, not as great over time.

MR. LEONE: Right.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: So anything that you could give us would be much appreciated.

MR. LEONE: Yeah. Yeah, and the, this 50-lot subdivision that I'm trying to design right now
we've implemented some really state-of-the-art building technologies that were designed
to offset the costs of all these green renewable power sources, therefore, making the
home cost exactly the same as the one right next door that's running strictly off of
MECO.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Well, I, I look forward to receiving that, and I thank you for your
testimony.

MR. LEONE: Yeah. Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Any additional questions for the testifier? Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Madam Chair, and Mr. Leone, thank you for being
here and for your testimony. I wanted to ask you in your research and experience on this
renewable energy resources for the home how affordable is it to the homeowner if it's not
already incorporated with the building? If they're going to put it after the fact, they have
a home already.

MR. LEONE: After the fact, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: What kind of affordability is available for them?

MR. LEONE: Yeah, I mean, you know, anytime you get into a remodel you have to deal with
tearing something apart that's been finished and that's always a big problem. But the
rate.. .return on investment timelines five, six years ago they were set up to where it was,
like, seven, eight years, and then by then the warranties were wearing out on these solar
panels, and wind generators, and different things. But now they've got the price down
pretty reasonable where we can get return on investment in two to three years, having a
five-year warranty period, making it possible for somebody to get a leasing agreement, or
a mortgage and have that thing paid off before the warranty wears out, and therefore,
they're in the green making the product actually profitable.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: I see. And if you have any research or information on this I
think the Committee would appreciate it. Because for homeowners in Hawaii and in
Maui County, to come up with the initial capital to install these systems is a concern, and
they need to know what kind of investment they have to make in order to get started. So
if you can provide this Committee with some information more specific to costs -MR. LEONE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: --I think we would appreciate that information.
MR. LEONE: Yeah, I'd love to present to you like a proposed package that I'm working on now
taking one home, breaking down the costs. A lot of the manufacturers have been funded
by governments, and they're offering programs that.. .
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Point of order, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: We're not talking about affordability or pricing of houses
today.
MR. LEONE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: We have a specific agenda item.
MR. LEONE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I wish we would stick to it please.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Chair.
MR. LEONE: Well, in short, I will get you some information directly if you'd like.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Leone, for your testimony and for
being here. Mahalo, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Pontanilla, any questions?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Basically, my questions was more in the line of Member
Medeiros, but I'll get together with Mr. Leone in regards to several of the things that he
provided on his handout. You know, I, I do represent a non-profit organization and part
of our problem is trying to reduce our electrical costs. And one of the things that
Mr. Leone explained is that when we did the analysis, this was last year, the rate of, on
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the investment was more like ten years. And if we can have something like three years,
you know, something that we can take a look at. So thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Leone, thank you very much, and we will await any materials that you can
share with the Committee. We'd appreciate it.

MR. LEONE: And the Councilman that had the objection about going off topic what was his
name?
CHAIR BAISA: I'm sorry, sir, but we don't.. .
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Hokama.

MR. LEONE: Oh, okay. I wanted to, I wanted to address his concern, because.. .
CHAIR BAISA: I, I would prefer that we just move on.

MR. LEONE: Oh, okay. Thank you
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah, you can speak with him on, on a break. Thank you very much. Okay.
Our next testifier is Lance Holter, and Mr. Holter will be followed by Sandy Baz. Good
morning, Mr. Holter.

MR. HOLTER: Good morning, and I want to thank you for your awareness of what our energy
problems are, and also Councilman Molina. It's the, the effort to end the speculation in
our exchanges. It's called the Consumer Energy Act, and Senator Amy Klobuchar of
Minnesota is the, the woman that has been a co-sponsor of the bill. As you know, it just
passed through the Senate, and as it's passed through the Senate you start to notice the
price of oil on the future's market declining. And so, I think we're making some
progress. But I just wanted to talk, what I think is the issue is that we've got oilmen in
the White House and the Administration.
For example, nine days after the Bush administration took office, Vice President Cheney
met and began to meet with the energy principals. Some of the people, they met over the
next year with 300 individuals in groups. The groups and representatives of industry
were James Rouse of Exxon Mobile, Kenneth Lay of Enron, British Petroleum, Chevron,
the National Miners Association, Interstate and Natural Gas Association, the American
Petroleum Institute, British Petroleum, and other industry professionals. At the time they
began meeting the price of oil was $24 a barrel. They produced a, a, a fact finding sheet
in 2001. We would, we would expect that you would meet with the energy professionals,
however, we wouldn't expect that they would keep the findings of these meetings top
secret.
Thirty-nine thousand documents were produced over this period from 2000 to 2001, but
they were not made public. The Sierra Club sued and eventually President, Vice
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President Cheney took it to the Supreme Court to keep executive privilege of this
information being given. Right after the Supreme Court agreed to hear the case, Vice
President Cheney and Antonio Scalia went duck hunting in Louisiana. And I'm sure they
didn't talk anything about the court case, but then subsequently the Supreme Court found
in favor of Vice President Cheney, and we do not have access to the documents that took
place.
However, in 2005, the Washington Post got more information. They got one page. The
page said that furthermore officials from Conoco Oil, Shell Oil, British Petroleum and
gave, and it gave detailed information about their policy recommendations. The price of
oil in 2005 was $40 a barrel. Then in 2006, the price of oil rose to $65 a barrel, and then
last week it was $147 a barrel.
Hearings in the Senate hearings said that the speculation market is like a big gambling
hall. It's like a big super highway with no cops. They claim, not only claim, but
witnesses from hedge fund and wealth managers said that the increase in just paper
trading on the Mercantile Exchange is the equivalent of 900,000 barrels a day, just paper
transactions going back and forth. The same equivalent of what China is increasing their
consumption on a daily basis. And this is just paper trade.
So I really commend you on your resolution. I hope that you will send this letter directly
to the House and Senate, Amy Klobuchar, and commend her on her efforts to end
speculation in futures trading. Thank you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Holter. Questions for our testifier? Member Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Madam Chair, and good morning, Mr. Holter.

MR. HOLTER: Hi.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you for tracking this for us as well. What was the name
of that bill that, I guess, is it Senator. . .

MR. HOLTER: It's called, and I'll give this to Dave. It's called the Consumer Energy Act.
And it's the crackdown on energy market speculation and high energy costs.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: All right. Thank you. Thank you, Madam Chair
CHAIR BAISA: Any other questions for our testifier? If not, Mr. Holter, thank you. Our next
testifier will by Sandy Baz, and Sandy is our last testifier who signed up to speak today.
If there are others, would you please come forward and identify yourself or sign-up so we
know you're out there? Good morning, Mr. Baz.

MR. BAZ: Good morning, Madam Chair and Committee Members, and, and other Council
Members. We very much appreciate you taking the opportunity this morning to discuss
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gas.. .escalating gas prices and, and our dependence on oil. And, and despite some of the
comments I think that it's very relevant that this Council review these, these topics. You
know, I, I wasn't, didn't, thought I wouldn't have time to come here and testify this
morning, but this is such an important topic that I wanted to make sure that, that, so I
moved another meeting so I could be here.
But, you know, MEO, you all know we have a big transportation program. We spend
probably now about $45,000 a month on fuel. Our electricity bills have gone up
substantially in the last year or so. These things affect our ability to provide services to
the people. More importantly, they have a big effect on the clients that we serve. Their,
their, their daily gas usages and prices, their ability to choose do I fill up my car or do I
buy food. Those are, those are kind of the things that, that they're taking into
consideration now. Our ridership on our, our routes has increased. The ridership on the
public transportation routes, as you'll hear from Don Medeiros later on, has increased.
We, we've been working with energy programs for a number of years. We have two
Federal programs called the Weatherization Assistance Program. We assist people with
solar water heating systems, timers, you know, energy reduction, the demand reduction
items. We also provide people with assistance to the low income home energy assistance
program. This provides credits to their utility bills based on their income levels and need.
Our own electricity usage, well, okay, so gas prices and dependence on oil. The gas
prices there's not much you guys can do directly about gas prices. I've heard that, that
the reason why gas prices on Maui are so high are basically because demand is high. So
if we can reduce demand for fuel on Maui that may reduce prices, at least on the State
level. But also the electricity usage, you know, we're building a new transportation
facility with your assistance and one of the things we're going to be doing is putting
photovoltaic on our, our roofs so that we can reduce our electricity usage. On our
Molokai office we're planning on retrofitting that with photovoltaic systems. We
actually have a bid from a vendor out of Honolulu that would come in with a private
power purchasing agreement and actually go then to reduce our electricity bill. We just
pay, it's a lease system. I don't know the exact details. It's a lease system where we pay
a reduced electricity rate for that.
I'm running out of time here very shortly, and actually have passed time, but very
importantly the Council can do things like changing County Code. Land use of course is
a big one. You guys can provide incentives for affordable housing or housing that is
reduced energy usages. You guys can provide incentives on land use changes for
creating agriculture that creates biodiesel, different things like that. You're going to hear
a lot about that today. But, so keep those things in mind. Also, building code, being,
allowing for dual systems so that we can have the wastewater system recirculate and use
gray water for our, some of our, our usages. Those kinds of things are things that this
Council specifically can, can do to change.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Baz.
Medeiros.

Questions for our testifier?

Member

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Madam Chair, and aloha, Mr. Baz. Thank you for
being here. M E 0 has a significant transportation division --

MR. BAZ: Yes
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: --and I'm sure you're feeling the effects of the gas prices.
In anticipation of the cost of oil and the subsequent gas price increases or fuel increases,
what has ME0 done as far as initiatives as far as trying to implement any kind of
initiatives or programs where it would reduce your consumption of fuel?

MR. BAZ: Utilizing new, more efficient vehicles is one thing. So in our, our new vehicle
purchases where we're, we're, you know, getting rid of some of the ones that are 15 years
old or so, ten years old and getting more fuel efficient ultra low sulfur diesel vehicles are
a lot more fuel efficient. Those kind of things. We've also, are redoing our routes so
that, you know, their, you know, if we're picking up people we're try to pick them up in a
row instead of, you know, based on their time. So it takes more patience sometimes on
the part, part of the clients, but we're trying to do those type of things to reduce usages.
Yeah, the type of vehicles is probably the best thing we can do.
Maybe I could say Oahu has put hybrid vehicles on their roads, hybrid, those huge big
busses. I asked them how much better gas mileage they're getting, and they said about
one mile per gallon better for about a $200,000 investment. When you look at that it's
not very significant except for when you ask them, well, how much do they get normally
in the gas mileage, and it's about three and a half miles per gallon. So they're getting
about a 20 percent increase utilizing their, the hybrid system. So we are looking at those
kind of things in our new vehicles. Probably next vehicle purchases next year will
include hybrid systems. Also, I, I would love to do some kind of either full electric
vehicles or hydrogen based vehicles as well. Right now hydrogen costs too much to
produce.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Well, it's good to hear that, you know, you're considering
some initiatives to make some changes. And, yeah, I guess in the hybrid vehicles it's still
an evolving technology and hopefully it gets better and cost less to, to use. But thank you
for your testimony this morning. Mahalo, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAIS A: Member Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. Thank you, Madam Chair and good morning,
Sandy. Thank you for being here. The question I had for you was, you know, when you
say you're building, you're retrofitting the Molokai and your new building that, the
transportation center that we are assisting you in building with photovoltaic. Did you do
a cost estimate, a cost analysis, so that, and knowing you, you normally would do that --
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MR. BAZ: Yeah.

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --and so that's why I'm asking. How many years would,
because of the increase in cost of adding that, how many years across the board would
take to come to that break even, and then you're saving from that point forward?
MR. BAZ: For the new facility it would, we did the cost analysis about nine months ago and at
the current rate of electricity at that point it was about a seven-year return on investment
where it was a complete value. The, currently with the, with electricity prices they are
now, and, and, you know, it's not necessarily the electricity prices, but the fuel surcharge
on top of the electricity prices that it would probably be about four or five years.

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And I think that's very crucial in all of this is
that we need to look at the long-term point of view and when you do something that cost
you more upfront. . . .(change tape, start IB). . . But the way escalating fuel charges are,
the rate of return is very, very quick. And so, I think you've taken a proactive step like a
lot of other companies and a lot of other non-profit groups. So thank you, Sandy, for
being here, and I knew you'd have that answer. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further questions for our testifier? If not, Sandy, thank you very much for
coming this morning.
MR. BAZ: You're welcome. Thank you.

CHAIR BAISA: Are there any other testifiers in the audience? Anybody who would like to
testify? Seeing none approaching the front here, Members, with no objections the Chair
would like to close public testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Public testimony is closed

. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY. . .
CHAIR BAISA: I would like now to ask Councilmember Molina, as introducer of the
resolutions, whether or not he'd like to make a brief opening statement. Mr., Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, good morning, Madam Chair. And, yes, I would most
definitely love to make a few comments, and I'll keep it as brief as I can, because I know
we have a busy day. First of all, I want to thank you, and I echo your sentiments with
your disappointment with a recent editorial in our local newspaper claiming that the
discussion of gas would be a waste of this Council's time. I don't think so, Madam
Chair. Gasoline is on everybody's mind. And even though we may not have the
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legislative authority to regulate the price of gasoline, nonetheless, we are the
representatives of the people. And you, like me, we have constituents from the
Upcountry area who have to come down to Central Maui, West Maui, South Maui to, to
go to their jobs. And, you know, our citizens are feeling the pinch up there.
So I think this is a very worthy discussion and forum, and I thank you for bringing this to
the attention of not only us, to get educated about this situation, but the whole general
public as well. The public has a right to know as to what's going on with the price of gas.
And, and the impetus for these resolutions, Madam Chair, was I, I was watching the TV a
few weeks ago, watching CNN, you know, national news network mentioning Maui
County as having the highest gas prices in the nation. That's not what I want Maui
County to be known for. And as we can see now the domino effect it's having on
everything in our community, not only the closure of the two airlines, what's happening
on Molokai.
I'll give you one example. The Maui Food Bank has now cut back on pickup runs to
Lahaina and Kihei. They've cut 10 percent of their staff. They've reduced the use of
resources to help manage their operations. This is just one of several examples. And I've
heard on the, through the grapevine and on the street one of our major employers will be
making a major announcement with employee cutbacks. So it's scary, and it's all related
to the price of fuel. And another thing is we, you know, it's had an unusual effect in that
it's, yes, it's increased our bus ridership which, in a way, is a good thing, but it's really
hitting people hard in their pocketbooks. And very simply we need to have this
discussion. And one of the most frequently asked questions I get, and I'm sure some of
the other Members get is how come Maui County's gas prices is higher than some of our
neighbor islands. So I think Member Victorino brought it up a few weeks back when he
went to the Big Island, and he found a significant price difference there. And yet Maui
seems to be closer than Oahu which I would think is the central point where all the, you
know, petroleum is delivered from.
So I don't think the intent here is to point fingers and criticize the local gas retailers. I
think it's just to get educated here and to see what kind of relief our industry experts can
provide for us with their, they have the power, they have the influence, maybe much
more so than us. And you've assembled here a great panel of experts here, and I'm really
looking forward to the discussions. So, again, those are my reasons for bringing this to
the attention of the Council and to the public, and a lot of folks want some answers and
that's all this is, you know, well those are my reasons for bringing these resolutions.
And, again, I thank you for, you know, making the time and effort to have this important
discussion, Madam Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Member Molina. I concur 100 percent. I think this is a very, very
important topic. It's right up there with the economy. It's part of the reason why we
have the economic challenges that we have. You know, we're here on Maui complaining
and hurting, but I want us to, you just think a minute for the folks on Molokai and Lanai.
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They are really seeing incredible costs not only in their gas, but in their utilities. And so,
this is a problem that's affecting everyone.
So I'd like to also, before I move on in introducing the panel, thank our Legislative
Attorney Mr. Raatz. He did a tremendous amount of work in helping me get the panelists
ready and assembled here today. So I'd like to thank him. I'd like to introduce our first
panel this morning. We have very illustrious members here today, and I want to thank
them for taking time out of their busy schedules to come. We have a very distinguished
group of panelists. They will look at existing challenges in the realm of gas prices and
related transportation issues. How and why did we get here? Some of the panelists may
also touch upon possible paths for the future.
Our first panelist will be Lance Tanaka, the Government Relations Manager for Tesoro
Hawaii, who has joined us from Oahu. After Lance will be Steve Wetter, General
Manager of Maui Petroleum. Our next panelist will be Cynthia Foreman, and she is an
Economics Professor at Maui Community College. And rounding out our first panel will
be Matt McNeff, Renewable Energy Specialist from Maui Electric Company. And now
we will start with opening statements from the panels. And, Mr. Tanaka, could we start
with you please, and then we'll just go down the row.

MR. TANAKA: Thank you. Can everyone hear me? Well, good morning, Madam Chair, and
Council Chair Hokama, and Members of the Committee. Tesoro Hawaii really
appreciates being invited to be in this forum, and we can truly appreciate efforts by this
body to seek solutions that will help consumers during this very trying time.
Now, I would like to say up front that it is, it is not my intent to represent the entire
Hawaii industry. I don't have the expertise to do that. However, I feel that Tesoro can
provide information that will serve as context to this governing body that will further
enable you to make informed decisions as they come. Another disclosure would be that I
am not at liberty to disclose certain kinds of information that Tesoro views as
competitively sensitive and confidential simply because these data are currently furnished
to the State Public Utilities Commission under protective court order under the Petroleum
Industry Monitoring, Analysis, and Reporting Act. With that said, I'd like to just briefly
outline my, my talking points in my opening remarks.
First, I'd like to tell you a little bit about Tesoro Corporation and our Hawaii operations,
then leading into the factors that Tesoro Hawaii must grapple with in operating in this
particular State and in Maui County, leading with our views of government mandates and
legislative fixes to some of these issues, and closing with offering a few thoughts for your
consideration.
First of all, Tesoro Corporation is based in San Antonio, Texas, and we are a Fortune 150
company with approximately 500...5,500 employees. Now, as a leading independent
refiner and marketer of petroleum products, we operate seven refineries mostly in
western U.S. States. We have the oil capacity of approximately 660,000 barrels per day.
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Now, it's important to note that Tesoro Hawaii is not an integrated oil company. We
primarily have downstream operations. So that means we do not drill for oil or natural
gas.
Now, operations in Hawaii including, include refining at our Kapolei facility. They
include terminal trucking and distribution, and retail gasoline stations on Oahu, Hawaii,
and Maui. Tesoro Hawaii is the larger of two refineries in Hawaii, and is the major
provider of transportation fuels and the sole provider of liquid asphalt in the State
currently. The Kapolei refinery has a run rate capacity of 94,000 barrels per day. Now,
it's, the Kapolei refinery provides the following slate of products to Hawaii: 100 percent
of liquid asphalt; 95 percent of ship fuel; 60 percent of jet fuel for military and
commercial jets; 60 percent of diesel, and, by the way, we are the only producer of ultralow sulfur diesel in the State; 50 percent of fuel oils that power our generators for
generating electricity; and, finally, 50 percent of gasoline.
Now, crude oil is received via tanker ships at our single-point mooring which is anchored
about one mile off of the Ewa Plain on West Oahu. Now, finished products are
transferred directly to Kalaeloa Barbers Point Harbor from the refinery via pipelines for
loading onto barges that transport fuels to the neighbor islands. Pipelines also carry fuel
directly into Pearl Harbor, Hickam Air Force Base, and Honolulu Harbor. On Maui,
Tesoro Hawaii operates a fueling terminal at Kahului Harbor. Products are lifted via
trucks and transported to awaiting distributors and gasoline station operators. Tesoro
owns four retail gas stations on the island, roughly 11 percent of the island market.
Now, moving into crude oil costs and other cost factors. You know, as this panel is
addressing the factors that contribute to the high cost of gasoline in Maui County, I would
like to say that the dominant driver of gasoline prices is the cost of crude oil. The cost of
a barrel of oil right now is almost double what it was a year ago, and it has clearly
outpaced the cost of finished gasoline and other fuel products that people pay for at retail.
In 2002, according to data furnished by the Energy Information Administration, about
43 percent of a gallon of regular gasoline sold in the U.S., at retail, is consistent of crude
oil costs. In 2007, that percentage grew to 58 percent. Today, with a barrel of crude oil
trading at about $125 per barrel, crude oil costs make up about 70 percent of a gallon of
gasoline that's sold at retail in the U.S.
Now, Tesoro does not drill for its own oil as I had mentioned. The company must
purchase crude oil out on the open market and must pay the going rate, then it must ship
the feed stock to Hawaii for processing, and then to keep the Kapolei refinery running
around the clock, 2417, in order to meet Hawaii's energy needs, Tesoro Hawaii must
source the equivalent of 94,000 barrels per day. In addition, Hawaii's ethanol mandate
requires refiners to blend 10 percent ethanol in every gallon of gasoline it sells at retail.
Since there is still no in-state production, Tesoro Hawaii must purchase ethanol from the
mainland and ship it to Hawaii. By the time a gallon of ethanol is received in Hawaii it
costs nearly as much as a gallon of regular gasoline.
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Other cost factors that we must grapple with on Maui are, one, the high cost of living.
According to surveys conducted by the Office of Personnel Management, in the spring
and summer of 2004, Maui leads all counties in cost of living indices relative to
Washington, D.C., and lead in four major categories: that's food, shelter and utilities,
transportation, and medical services. Second, high land and property values. The most
expensive land in the State is Kihei, Maui, according to the State of Hawaii data book of
2006. The least expensive Honolulu, Oahu. While prices have tapered off since 2006,
Maui still ranks high among counties in the cost of housing. Third, high taxes. The
liquid fuel tax that is assessed on every gallon of gasoline and diesel sold at retail is split
between the State and the counties of sale. Following Oahu's percentage take on each
gallon of non-ethanol gasoline, gasohol, and clear diesel, Maui's rate is the highest.
Fourthly, relatively small market. The high cost of entry into the Maui County market
could be discouraging other gasoline retailers; therefore, resulting in relatively little
competition among the established companies. Fifth, Maui's tight labor market.
According to the First Hawaiian Bank Economic Forecast, Maui Edition 2000 and 2008,
"Although Maui job growth has showed signs of slowing, some of that is due to labor
shortage. Maui's unemployment rate is at 2.1 percent versus 2.4 percent for all of
Hawaii." And, finally, Maui's lifeline, Kahului Harbor, is lagging in infrastructure
improvements. Now, according to Dr. Leroy Laney, a leading State economist at Hawaii
Pacific University, he wrote "There is clear consensus that the problems at Kahului
Harbor, which include the lack of space and room to expand, are worse than anywhere
else in the State." Again, the source being the First Hawaiian Bank Economic Forecast,
Maui Edition 2000 and 2008.
I think it's very important also to put aside misconceptions about profitability for Tesoro
Corporation. Let me just present to you some information from press releases that we
needed to issue recently. The high cost of crude oil and other factors have made it very
challenging for Tesoro Hawaii in recent months. During the company's fourth quarter
2007 earnings press conference, our CEO Bruce Smith advised financial analysts the
following, our Kapolei, Hawaii refinery alone posted an $86 million pre-tax operating
loss for the quarter compared to a $19 million pre-tax operating profit for the same period
a year ago. In the following quarter, Tesoro Corporation reported that in comparison to
last year, lower gross refining margins and higher operating costs were partially offset by
higher refining throughput, yet, the company still registered an $82 million net loss for
the first quarter of 2008. But through all of this, Tesoro Hawaii remains committed to the
islands. Since 1998, Tesoro, since taking over operations from Broken Hill Proprietary
Petroleum, has invested more than $40 million in the refinery alone. The most recent
project that we completed was the $1 1 million electrical upgrade to the refinery for
enhanced reliability.
Moving very quickly to government mandates and legislative fixes, Hawaii's experiment
with the wholesale gasoline pricing cap demonstrated the harm that can occur to
consumers as a result of unintended consequences of government legislating fixes to the
free market system. The price cap law is currently suspended and the Governor currently
has the authority to reinstate it, should it be deemed necessary. In addition, Hawaii's
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ethanol mandate is not without its challenges. But during the legislative debate on
whether or not to implement the price cap law, the State hired consultants Stillwell
Associates, LLC, to analyze competitive data from Hawaii's petroleum companies.
In September of 2003, the consultant concluded, "Hawaii refiners have primarily low
margin product slates. The products are sold to large customers with market leverage.
Hawaii refiners compensate with higher gasoline prices. But although they can be more
profitable than mainland refineries, they do not make excessive profits." Stillwell also
cited Hawaii's anti-encroachment or divorcement law and lease rent cap regulations as
being ineffective in protecting dealers. Furthermore, both divorcement and lease rent
caps were found to raise consumer gasoline prices. Now, following the enactment of
Hawaii's transparency law, the Petroleum Industry Monitoring, Analysis, and Reporting
Program required the PUC to gather confidential pricing information and to report its
findings on its website. Part of the law stipulated the PUC needed to analyze all of the
data gathered under the PIMAR program. They hired ICF International, a consultant to
analyze the information, and in November of 2007, ICF concluded, "Regulations tend to
increase the cost of refining petroleum into products everywhere including Hawaii.
Some laws and regulations also adversely affect the profitability and profit potential of
Hawaii's refineries if retail prices of products do not increase." And ICF further
concluded the petroleum market in Hawaii is reasonably competitive, but clearly without
the number of participants and level of competition in mainland markets.
In closing, Madam Chair, as you move towards seeking policies to curb the high cost of
gasoline and Hawaii's dependence on oil, we truly urge you to carefully weigh the
possible unintended consequences that may result from such actions. We would ask that
you avoid policies that would dampen competition. Instead, focus on things that perhaps
could lower the taxes in the County or maybe lower and breakdown barriers to entry.
You know, Hawaii needs every bit of fuel that it can harness and that includes petroleum
based products as well as bioenergy and other renewable forms such as wave, wind,
solar, geothermal. And Tesoro Hawaii, for one, would very much like to have a seat at
the table as you chart a course for Hawaii's energy future. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Tanaka. Wonderful information. Our next panelist
to make opening remarks will be Steve Wetter from Maui Petroleum. Steve.

MR. WETTER: Thank you, Madam Chair and Council Members, for having us here today.
Maui Petroleum is a, is a small wholesale distributor here on Maui. We're an
independent. It sounds like Mr. Tanaka covered a lot of the industry information, so I'll
try to keep mine short and to things that I see here locally.
As far as concerns that we have and struggles we have in marketing fuel here on the
island of Maui, first of all, I think that we all need to support a continuation of the State
sales tax relief on gasoline. It will be due, coming up due next summer, July 1". And
right now we're no longer paying the 4 percent on our gasoline that we were. It's, the
Legislature passed that for two years only. And if that was to reenact next year, we, we,
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we should altogether fight to continue that because that would be kind of a dramatic
change in our prices. We would be paying quite a bit more.
Another thing we need to look at is our Maui County, our Maui County fuel tax is
currently 16 cents a gallon. Over on the Big Island it's 8.8. So that should be something
that we should at least look at to make sure we're getting the value for it, what we're
using it for. That will make a difference in pricing from island to island, county to
county.
One of the other things that we're struggling with is credit card fees. Credit card fees, as
you all know, we're paying as a percentage of the total sale including taxes at the retail
locations. So when you take 3 percent of a current price right now, which is about, I saw
4.63 when I came in this morning. You know, that amounts to 14, about 14 cents a
gallon. And because fuel costs have gotten so high most people, I'm sure in this room,
use a credit card to fill up because you don't carry around that kind of cash. I know that I
don't, so anyway. . . .(laughter). . . So that's an area that's been a struggle right now.
Congress is reviewing, regulating the credit card companies. I think that all, we all
should support that. That's real important because in Europe they've done that. They've
regulated the, the credit card companies as far as their percentages on fuel. Of course,
you know, they make a lot more money as the price goes up on fuel and that's all passed
on. And that, again, is on top of the taxes, that's the percentage of the total sale. So
that's really important to know. I think if we can, if Congress can make a difference
there, you'll see a difference at the pump.
High cost of utilities is another thing that's been driving our, our costs at retail, at the
retail level, and I think we all see that in our energy bills. You know, it's about, over the
last 12 months I think we're roughly at 40 percent higher on the commercial rate for
electricity. And that's been a real issue. We've gotten to the point where we've put
some photovoltaic cells on top of service stations, and it's helped, but it is, you know, the
amount of roof space you have there is limited. So it helps up to about 15 percent of our,
of our energy bills.
And, finally, I would, I would hope I can be a part of the solution here, but alternative
energy is really the way to go. We need to decrease our dependency on oil. I'm glad to
hear that the ridership on the bus is up so much. That's, that's a great thing, and I know
Don is expanding the routes which is great. But we really need to harness the wind, the
solar, and the wave power and get away from being dependent on oil in the State of
Hawaii. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Steve. Excellent array of ideas. Our next panelist will
be Cynthia Foreman from Maui Community College. Cynthia.
MS. FOREMAN: I, I brought some graphs. Is there someone who could pass these out?
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CHAIR BAISA: Oh, absolutely. Staff will be right with you. Thank you. You can tell we've
got a teacher. She brought all our materials for us to study. Thank you very much.
MS. FOREMAN: Well, what kind of economist would I be, be without graphs. Well, I'm very
happy to be here this morning. It is a rather dismal topic and that's why I wore yellow. I
thought I could be bright even though I'm the dismal scientist. . . .(laughter). . . I would
like to start out by saying this is obviously not a Maui problem, and it's affecting the
whole United States, and it's affecting the whole world. It's a, it's a world issue - the
supply and demand of oil, the cost of food. These are things that are affecting everyone.
So I wanted to try to do a little comparison and present a little bit of data for us to think
about. So I started out by looking at five different cities from the, the information for the
consumer price index. So I looked at the inflation rate for Honolulu; Portland, Oregon;
Denver, Colorado; Los Angeles, California; and Miami, Florida - just kind of a crosssection of cities. And what you'll see is, is ten years worth of inflation rates and the fact
that in the beginning of those ten years we were at the bottom. We actually enjoyed a
period of relatively low inflation. And it's just been since 2002 that that's turned around.
And since 2002, we kind of took a rapid increase in our price level. We had a little bit of
a dip in price level last year, but we can't anticipate that same break this year. It's, it's
probably going to be just a little jag, and it's going to go right back up again.
I think that it's interesting that there are cities like Miami, Florida and Los Angeles,
California who have had higher inflation rates all along. So it, it really isn't just us. If
you look at the graph that I have, the yellow line on my graph is Denver, Colorado, and
they've just had this wild ride. They had a relatively low inflation rate. It spiked way up
in 2001, dropped way down in '04, and it came back up again. So each community, you
know, we suffer at different times and for different reasons, but I think right now we're
all in the same boat together. We're all going to see the changes in the price of food and
the price of oil. So that's just kind of information to consider how we compare.
And the other thing I wanted to look at is some other items besides oil and gas prices.
It's moving into food. And so, I pulled up some prices for a loaf of bread, a pound of
ground beef, a dozen eggs, and a pound of coffee. So these are other kinds of things, on a
weekly basis we buy these things. Maui families buy these things. And they're all
increasing. Now, granted the price of a gallon of gas is increasing at the most rapid rate,
but all of the other things are coming along. And living here on this island of Maui, the
price of the eggs, where do our eggs come from? They're mainland eggs. You know, so
the, the bread, I don't even know if we're baking our own bread on Maui anymore. It
might be coming over everyday on the plane from Oahu. So the food prices are
increasing and the transportation of that food is going to make it even more visible here
in Hawaii. So it's overall. It's everything.
If we look at, actually the CPI information just came out for June and the overall annual
rate of inflation for the United States was placed at 5 percent. That's the highest inflation
rate we've had in quite a while. The two areas within the CPI that experienced the
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greatest increase were food, and beverage, and transportation. And then they also kind of
divide out the CPI at times and look at just energy costs. So energy costs alone over the
last 12 months that area or index went up by 24.7 percent. So the energy costs are really
getting us. The food increases by .3 percent. If you isolate energy and food aside as
rapidly rising, everything else increased at a rate of 2.4. So everything else is relatively
comp. We've had periods where medical costs was killing us, was very expensive, but
it's not the case. So other things are falling. The energy and the food are going up.
Now, when energy and food are the two things that are going up, most of us in this room
remember the 1970s. It's like we're back. So the 1970s was a period where we had this
rapid increase in inflation, in transportation or energy and food prices. It was like this
double impact, and we called that a supply shock, because it was something that
happened to our economy, and we didn't really control it. We don't really control it. So
it's really hard for us to fix. We like to fix things through something called fiscal policy
and, you know, President Bush is a big advocate of Keynesian fiscal policy. He's going
to stimulate demand, he's going to send us a check. The first thing he did when he got in
the White House is sent us a check, and then this year he sent us a check. But those quick
fixes are not really a solution.
Actually, this summer, you know, they talk about a gas holiday and the quick refund
check. They actually could make things worse because they give consumers a little bit of
extra money, and they kind of tell the consumer it's okay. Go ahead and get in the family
car and take that road trip this summer which is the wrong message. So, or, or here we'll
hand you $600, go shopping. So, and when we do that we hand everybody this extra
money and give them this sense that everything's okay. Everybody runs out and spends
the money and that pushes prices up even higher. So we're kind of, there are things that
we shouldn't do.
Now, if you compare Honolulu's inflation rate to that of the United States, we are
increasing at a rapid rate. We have gone through this five-year period where we were
very high and the U.S. rate was a little less than us. But now we're sort of converging.
So if the current right now is 5 percent inflation rate for the United States of America
ours is right there too . . .(change tape, start 2A). . . at 5 percent. So at this time we're
pretty much on par. If the two areas that are causing the inflation are energy and food,
that's a real problem for us because our big industry is tourism. Tourists need
transportation. They need transportation to get here. Once they're here they want to run
all around the island, so they need transportation once they're here. They want to get on
a boat and go look at dolphins, and whales, and things. So the whole tourist industry
requires transportation costs and when they're in their hotel room they want the air
conditioning on. So there's that energy cost, there's the transportation cost, and food
costs. So tourism and these two areas of concern with inflation it's really, it's a, it's a
bad situation.
A lot of times I look at the, we look at three indicators of the health of the economy. We
look at the unemployment rate, we look at the inflation rate, and we look at the rate of
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growth. Right now we're in a situation where we have problems in all three areas. Our
unemployment rate is rising. Thank goodness in Hawaii it's lower than the national
average. That's good that we still have job opportunities for our people, but it could be
that it will turn around soon. We could begin to see job losses more than we have
already. But we have slow growth, we have high prices, we have rising unemployment,
and we called that in the 70's, stagflation.
So it's, it is a bad situation, and I don't know how to really say that we, I can't really say
that I have an idea to fix it. Obviously, I think we have to learn how to adapt, and I have
a few little ideas on how we can modify our behavior and how we can reach out to our
constituencies, our, our friends and neighbors and help them to adapt. Reduce, reuse,
recycle. It's not just a cliche. A really clear example, you can go to the Salvation Army
Store or the Kihei Public Library and buy a paperback novel for 25 cents, and it may have
only been read once. A paperback novel in the store costs 6.99. A hard back at those two
places you could buy for 50 cents or a dollar. A hard back at Border's, $25. There's
really simple things we can do to adapt. We can ride the bus. I, I ride the bus from Kihei
to Kaahumanu. It's great. You walk right across the street, you're at the college. The
buses run every hour. You get to do a little shopping on your way through Kaahumanu.
The bus is great. The bus is a wonderhl thing for Kihei teenagers that go to Maui High
and Baldwin. Those kids suddenly have a better avenue to get to and from school.
There's going to be a lot less cars on the road from kids that are in after school activities
and sports. All they have to do is get to the mall, and they can get home to Kihei. Kihei
parents don't have to drive to Central Maui. So the bus is great. Carpooling, riding a
bike, walking. We have wonderhl weather.
Another issue with people that have children, the DOE provides a school bus. For an
entire year your child can ride both ways, to and from school, for an entire year for $88.
If you qualify for school lunch it's free or reduced. You can't drive your children, you
know, maybe you have one child in one school, one in another school. You can't really
get in the car every day and drive to and from those schools for $88 for the entire school
year. A lot of children, if you're close enough, the child could walk to school. There are
bike racks at the schools. You know, it, it seems like common sense, but if you've driven
by an elementary school on this island you know that hundreds of people are driving their
kids to school every day. So that's, you know, simple logical things.
I do think that we need to promote and develop alternative energy. The time is now. The
time was when Jimmy Carter was in office and tried to do it then, but we lost track. We
had different people in office since Jimmy Carter. But the time is definitely now. We
have to do something about alternative energy, and we're trying at Maui Community
College. We are trying, and we're getting programs going. So that's a good thing. And
the County Council has been very supportive of Maui Community College.
We also need to promote and develop food production, local food production. Recently,
I rode the bus to Lahaina just to hang out and walk around. There were mangoes
everywhere. . . .(laughter). . . If people have mango trees, and they can't harvest their
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fruit, or they don't want to, it would seem like we could bring in some kind of service
organization like a boy scout troop and get that fruit harvested. It's just laying all over
the street in Lahaina. And there's trees in Kihei. There's probably trees other places. So
there's simple things we could be doing to, to take strides to better adjust to this time of
high inflation. So that's, that's the dismal science for today.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Ms. Foreman. You and I have to talk after this. Okay.
Our person rounding out our first panel will be Matt McNeff. Mr. McNeff is the
Renewable Energy Specialist with Maui Electric Company. Mr. McNeff.

MR. MCNEFF: Good morning, Madam Chair and Committee Members. Thank you for
providing Maui Electric with the opportunity to participate in this forum. Again, my
name is Matthew McNeff, and I'm the Renewable Energy Engineer in MECO's newly
formed Renewable Energy Services Department.
Just as background, MECO or Maui Electric, serves approximately 66,000 customers in
the County of Maui. The islands of Maui, Molokai and Lanai are serviced by three
independent power grids with each island having its own power generation and
transmission systems. Together MECO operates approximately 270 megawatts of firm
generation and 1,700 miles of transmission and distribution lines. The primary mission
of Maui Electric is to provide the people of Maui County with the reliable and cost
effective source of electric power. Recent developments in the global economy have
affected the main source of energy utilized in the islands, namely, fossil fuel. MECO
realizes that everyone has been feeling the pinch of the rising cost of fuel and that
developing Hawaii's independence from foreign oil will help in mitigating the negative
effects of petroleum price instabilities.
As I had mentioned I am a member of the Renewable Energy Services Department. This
new department was formed to meet our strategy on renewable energy initiatives, which
is to promote a reliable, reliable electricity and to aggressively pursue opportunities to
generate energy using renewable sources that will sustain our environment on Maui,
Molokai, and Lanai.
Maui's location has garnered much interest in the area of renewable energy, and we are
proud to be involved with several state and national organizations that are partnering in
the development of system studies of the MECO grid. The system studies will help in the
modeling of the impacts that renewable energy sources will have and on the reliability
and stability of the Maui system. Various members of the MECO staff have been
contributing members of the following partnerships: The Hawaii Clean Energy Initiative,
which seeks to transform Hawaii's energy portfolio into a predominantly renewable
energy mix moving away from a reliance on fossil fuels; The Maui County Energy
Alliance, which arose out of the 2007 Maui County Energy Expo is working to develop
an energy action plan for implementation in the County. MECO is also working as a
member of a team funded by the U.S. Department of Energy which is investigating how
various distributed energy technologies can be integrated together to enable a smart grid.
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Our work involves the implementation of renewable sources of power to the grid. Maui
currently has several independent power producers or IPPs which are generating green
power.
HC&S, of course, produces power through biomass and contributed
approximately 7 percent of the electrical, of Maui's electrical energy needs in 2007.
Kaheawa Wind Partners gets energy from the wind and produced approximately
10 percent of Maui's electrical energy needs in 2007. There is even a small hydroelectric
plant that is operated by Makila Hydro on the West Side.
Maui Electric Company recently took top ten honors in the nation in six categories in the
Solar Electric Power Association Top Ten Utility Solar Integration Rankings. Among
them we were ranked fourth in the nation for solar capacity on the customer side of the
meter, and seventh for the total solar capacity per customer.
As many of you know, Hawaii has a renewable portfolio standard or RPS that by law
must be met by the utilities. More specifically, we need to achieve a 10 percent
renewable portfolio standard percentage by 20 10, 15 percent by 20 15, and 20 percent by
2020. For 2007, MECO is proud to have achieved an RPS percentage of 24.7. Still,
more effort will be required from MECO to maintain its status as a national leader in the
renewable field. Going forward we are actively pursuing adding new renewable
generation to the system. To name a few examples, MECO has accepted a proposal for
additional wind power for, from Shell Wind Energy who plans to develop the Auwahi
wind project on Ulupalakua Ranch. MECO is planning to have the largest wave
generating facility in the State on our system with the potential addition of the Oceanlinx
project. Likewise, on the Island of Lanai we are currently negotiating a power purchase
agreement for a 1.5 megawatts photovoltaic facility.
Pursuing new renewable generation won't be enough though. We're also looking at
greening our current generation assets by potentially replacing the diesel we currently use
with biodiesel. Maui Electric is continuing to perform tests on our generating units using
biodiesel. Most recently in the news has been the Memorandum of Understanding
between MECO, Alexander and Baldwin, and HR BioPetroleum to develop a
commercial-scale micro algae facility on Maui to produce oil for the conversion of
biodiesel.
And on a smaller scale, Maui Electric has encouraged various parties who have invested
in renewable energy systems. The net energy metering program has allowed residential
and commercial customers to contribute to Maui's renewable energy portfolio by
connecting their photovoltaic and wind systems to the MECO grid and being
compensated for their production at the retail rate. Of course, the best way to lessen our
dependence on foreign oil and mitigate the high cost of fuel is to use less in the first
place. Accordingly, MECO has several Demand Side Management programs in place
such as our commercial and industrial energy efficiency programs and our residential
solar hot water heating program.
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The commercial and industrial programs provide rebates to businesses who install
efficient lighting, air conditioning, motors, and other efficient electro technologies.
Under the residential solar hot water heating program MECO pays a rebate after the solar
hot water heating system passes our inspection. In 2007 alone, MECO paid rebates on
close to 1,500 systems. MECO soon will be rolling out a residential compact fluorescent
light program which would provide a rebate to customers purchasing CFLs or compact
fluorescent lights.
Going forward, MECO recognizes the challenge that are, challenges that are involved in
moving towards a larger renewable energy portfolio. The changes to our system will be
complex and potentially come at a high cost, but we are willing to move towards a
greener county for the betterment of our future. Thank you, again, for the opportunity to
be on this panel.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. McNeff. That's a very ambitious array of options.
Well, Members, you've heard our panelists. We certainly received a lot of great
information and now the floor is open for questions for the panelists.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Just a question of procedure -CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --to be fair to all, all the Members present. How do you wish
us to move forward? Each Member with one or two, and then we, we move on?
CHAIR BAISA: The Chair was hoping to see if all the hands went up and if they did, then I was
going to go down the row, and if there weren't any, then I was going to let somebody go
ahead, because I figured, I wanted an indication. How many of you want to ask a
question? Let's see the hands, then we know.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I think everybody.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Well, then we're going to, we know what we're going to do then. I'm
going to start with you, Mr. Victorino. Mr. Victorino always says we leave him down
there at the end because he's V. So because of that pink shirt I'm going to let you go first
today.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . .(laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, Madam Chair, you know, I thank you very much,
but I really, I've always thought, stood on protocol, and I'll let you decide. I always,
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when our Committee have non-voting Members, I always allow our voting members to
ask the first questions, and then move to non-voting Members. But if you say, no
problem, it's your decision.
CHAIR BAISA: No. No problem. I'm honored to have Non-Members here today, and I
especially want to thank them for coming. So please go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. I've got, I've got a whole bunch of questions,
but I'll restrict them to just two.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah, be nice so that everybody has a chance
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: There you go.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you very much. First of all, I will start with Tesoro.
Mr. Tanaka, thank you, and I thank all the panelists for being here. I know you hear that
time in and time out. But I was interested in your comments, and you gave the
unemployment rates for the State of Hawaii, and I pulled it up real quick, because I
thought your numbers were kind of off, but right now as of June of 2008, was, was 3.8,
and Maui is now at 4.6. You know, we've really jumped since those days. So...but I'm
curious to understand how, you said you guys had an $82 million net loss. And, you
know, I'm a businessman, and I understand supply and demand, and gasoline prices are
really in demand and are high, and I understand the 70 percent. But how do you come up
with such a major loss in a market like this where, I'm not, I'm real curious how you
come up with such a major loss in this market.

MR. TANAKA: Well, first of all, the $82 million was corporate wide.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, corporate wide. Okay, I apologize.

MR. TANAKA: That was for the first quarter of 2008
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.

MR. TANAKA: However, a major contributor to that loss was still Hawaii and the principal
factor is the transportation costs involved in sourcing oil and bringing it to Hawaii. In
other words, the cost of oil that has gone up so dramatically has, you know, is one factor.
And the fact that it has outpaced our ability to raise prices is another. You know, it
simply outpaced the cost of what we send out to retail.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Okay. Thank you. And then I'll go to our
economist, Ms. Freeman [sic]. Thank you very much. I was very interested in, in 1970's
and kind of like all of us deja vu I agree. The problem is most of our children weren't
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around, and they do not know how to handle this. They are really having a difficult time.
But let's not go, you know, with the children right now. Let's see what we can do. I was
curious to understand, in your report I see, you know, in the first page, let's just go with
the first page, yeah, the inflation rate. What, what was the contributing factor that, you
know, in 2006 we had a 5.9, and then 2007 we had a one, a 4.8, a 1.3 decrease for that
particular period of time when I didn't see much go down in gas prices, and home prices,
and all that. What contributed to that, that sudden drop for us here in Hawaii?
MS. FOREMAN: Well, the fact that the housing prices have fallen is a factor there -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay
MS. FOREMAN: --and the amount of foreclosures. So the, the value of our real estate market
did decline enough to have an impact. Medical costs were flat, food costs worldwide
were kind of lower, and, and then once the transportation costs started to kick in that's
when the food cost started to rise. So it really was a period where things were all right
with the little bit of decrease in the housing costs, a little bit of decrease in the medical
costs, a little bit of decrease in food costs, that added up.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Interesting. Interesting. And I had one more comment for
you, Ms. Freeman [sic]. I know Mrs. Suzanne Freitas has a group of people who are
doing exactly what you were talking about in Kihei. They have been going around to all
these properties collecting all the mangoes they could find -MS. FOREMAN: Good.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --and taking them to the Salvation Army, the Food Bank,
as well as Hale Kau Kau. So they're trying their best, and they're, they, and the only
reason I know this is I was with them the other night, Friday, at the Mayor's get together,
and she asked if I'd be interested, and I offered to help because I think there's a lot of us
can do that. Because I agree with you, when I drive to Lahaina just the other day, all the
mangoes sitting on the side of the road being, just rotting away was just hurtful, because I
love mangoes.
MS. FOREMAN: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know, and I think all of us do in this room. If you've
ever eaten mango, you want more of it. You know, so, you know, and they all come one
time, they all ripen one time, and then we don't have no mango after that. So sad part of
the whole production. But thank you, Madam Chair, I'll allow the other Members to ask
questions. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Victorino. And I too think that's such a wonderful
idea. You know, I was one, I had talked to Suzanne, and I said she might want to give it
to all the community organizations, you know, like Food Bank. MEO, I know, is in
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contact with a lot of people that could use spare fruit. And, you know, it's not just
mangoes. It's lemons, and peaches, and oranges, and everything else. And then, of
course, there's the backyard farmers, like my husband, who come up with bumper crops
of tomatoes and the neighbors get kind of tired of them. So, Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you very much, Madam Chair. And, and, again, this is
why having a forum like this is really good for not only us, but for the public. For
example, Professor Foreman's assessment of stagflation. I mean how many of us would
know that we're going through this and this is sort of like a back to the future thing what
we're experiencing right now. So this is why it's so worthwhile to have this kind of
discussion especially for something that hits everybody which is fuel.
First, I want to start off with Mr. Tanaka from Tesoro. You mentioned the issue of the
gas taxes. Several years ago this Council reduced the gas tax making us second to Oahu
in terms of the gas tax itself. Has Oahu reduced their gas tax, because at one time we
were the highest. We had the highest gas tax in the State and when we reduced it, and
this was back in the good old days when gas was only $2.35 a gallon, and I never thought
I'd ever be saying that. But now has, you're from Oahu, and has, Oahu's gas tax is
currently at what rate right now?

MR. TANAKA: I believe it's, I believe it's at 35 cents. I think Oahu leads the counties and
following that I believe Maui County is 33 cents.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Right. I think we're at, we're number two.

MR. TANAKA: Yeah, and of course recently last year the Legislature bumped up by one cent
the fuel tax.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: So now, so now you're citing that as one major reason why
Maui County's prices for gas is higher than, say, the Big Island? And I know, I think
Mr. Wetter mentioned that the Big Island was 8.8 cents. And I think in our case, because
we have three islands that we're trying to generate revenue for road improvements, and
for us it's a decision if we drop that gas tax significantly, then it's going to affect our
ability to resurface our roads and that, you know, I believe is one factor why, you know,
we have our gas tax rates set at that. So you, you feel if we drop our gas tax to whatever
amount it's going to have a major impact then? Like currently we're paying, I guess the,
the rate right now is about 4.63 for a gallon of regular in Maui County as of today. So
that you think might be a solution to reducing?

MR. TANAKA: Well, it cannot be the only solution. What I was trying to do was place in
context some of the things that perhaps the Council could consider. You're right, there
are some consequences of dropping the fuel tax as the road repairs and other benefits
from those taxes will suffer. So it is a hard decision to make, but we did want to at least
try to isolate some of the factors that we look at in doing business here, and then we, we
do have to cite that. It does have a slightly higher fuel tax here, liquid fuel tax.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay, and in terms of the origins where our, our fuel comes
from for Hawaii, does our fuel come from Iraq or Iran, or does it come from Indonesia?
Can you, well, well, I guess speaking for Tesoro where, where does our, our gas come
from; crude oil?
MR. TANAKA: Well, our crude oil is sourced from around the world. Up to a few years ago
we were relying very heavily on Alaska North Slope, and that has become very
expensive. That is a very light, sweet crude and that has, does now carry a premium.
And so, we are looking to I guess tweak our refineries so that we can accept heavier
crude, sour crude. Sour meaning there are more impurities in there that has to be refined
out because it's less costly and those crudes come from different parts of the world, South
America, Middle East, parts of Canada, U.S. So we source from different parts of the
world.

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. So when, when you talk to folks on the street some will
maybe assume that we have this higher gas cost because we get our gas from, you know,
hot zones such as Iran, Iraq, or whatever. So, okay, that's one, one angle that I'm trying
to get some answers. One more with regards to, I guess, Professor Foreman, and thank
you for that, you know, economics lesson. This is great. We're getting a lesson in fuel as
well as economics. So I can certainly appreciate that.
You mentioned ways that we can, I guess, adjust our lifestyles. You know, I know you
didn't mention milk. Milk is on the rise itself, and...
MS. FOREMAN: I couldn't get good data on milk prices. I was disappointed in that.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: So, so, because of the, any time you process food there's,
there's energy related. So fuel, you know, touches everything. You know, the, the,
anytime there's mechanization involved with the processing of food. That contributes to
the cost of everything, food and so forth, yeah. So we look, we're getting hit with a
double whammy here, so to speak, right?
MS. FOREMAN: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Food and fuel. I'm just, how long do you foresee this
stagflation in Maui? I mean just if you have a crystal ball before you.
MS. FOREMAN: Well, it's really hard to have a crystal ball because it's an election year, and
we really, until we know who we have for our next President and what kind of direction
we'll go, we're just kind of, there's a lot of unknown.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: We're in limbo so to speak?
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MS. FOREMAN: And, and I think, you know, that we're going to be in for it's perhaps getting
worse before it gets better. The word recession keeps getting thrown around, but we
haven't had negative growth yet. Our economy is still growing at a very low rate, but it
is growing. So it's really.. .
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Everything else is going up except wages
MS. FOREMAN: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: That's troubling, yeah.
MS. FOREMAN: Yeah, and that's, that's, the other reality is when you sit down and look at your
income being flat over the last three to five years, but the gallon of milk and everything
else going up, up, up, that's where it's really hitting the homeowners and the families
here in the State of Hawaii.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you. I'll have more questions later, Madam
Chair, and yield the floor to my other colleagues.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Member Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Member Medeiros
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Madam Chair. Before I ask my questions can I ask
you for some information.
CHAIR BAISA: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: You mentioned that this is the first panel.
CHAIR BAISA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: So I'm assuming there's another panel.
CHAIR BAISA: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay, and on the other panel is there representatives from
the gas retailers?
CHAIR BAISA: Let me, let me take a quick look. I do not believe so, but let me take a look.
Our next panel, for those who are interested, we have Don Medeiros from the County of
Maui; we have Joshua Wisch, from the Office of Congresswoman Hirono; we have Kelly
King from Pacific Biodiesel; Stuart Zinner from MCC, and Alex de Roode from the
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Sustainable Living Institute of Maui. And what the Chair intends to do is to finish the
rounds of questions, and when we are through we'll take our morning break, and we'll
allow the panelists that need to leave to leave, and we'll seat the new panelists and do the
second one right after the break.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS : Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: So that's the plan.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Mahalo, Madam Chair. And I only ask that question
because I had the opportunity to sit down with a gas dispenser and retailer, and it was
enlightening on what they have to incorporate in their costs at the retail pump.
CHAIR BAISA: I might also inform you that I had invited Alec McBarnett, however,
Mr. McBarnett is away on the mainland. However, David Raatz and I did have the
opportunity to sit with him -COUNCILMEMBERMEDEIROS: Okay. Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: --and he shared a lot of information which some of you have received, and I
wish he was able to be here today but, you know, we, we have a tremendous amount of
information here and Mr. McBarnett also offered the invitation to anyone who would like
to meet with him, any of the Members, that he would be available.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Mahalo, Madam Chair. Because I, I think for our
constituents, you know, the cost of crude oil on the global market, what wholesalers do
with it really doesn't concern them. They're concerned with the price at the pump. And
so it's good to be able to speak to some of the retailers of why the price is what it is, and
what's incorporated in that price. So thank you for that.
My, my second question, Madam Chair, is, Professor Foreman mentioned about our
transportation being one of our higher inflations at 12 percent, and I'm not sure if we're
going to have an opportunity to hear our Council Chair Hokama give some input, as
almost like a panel member because, you know, he, he's the national chairperson of our
NACo that submits the wishes of the NACo organization to Congress. And so I'd be
really interested to hear what he has come across in his duties as the Transportation Chair
of the National Association of Counties.
And then finally you, you did mention that, you know, Molokai and Lanai prices are very
high, and they are. The last time I went to our pump in Hana it was at 5.29 for unleaded
regular so Hana shares that cost, too, along with the sister islands of Molokai and Lanai.
My question is, first of all, for Mr. Tanaka. You did talk to Member Molina about the
purchase of crude oil, and you did say that some of your purchases were on the world
market. So do you, as Tesoro, have to bid in order to purchase crude oil along with other
entities that bid for crude oil on the world market? Do you bid for that?
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MR. TANAKA: That is correct. We are in competition with a lot of emerging markets such as
China, and India, and other U. S. interests for that oil.

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you for that information. And then,
Mr. Wetter, you did mention that credit card fees are certainly a significant part of doing
business. So are credit card fees passed on to the consumer in the cost of fuel?
MR. WETTER: That is correct, yes.

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. So you pass it on because you're a wholesaler; is
that correct?
MR. WETTER: That's correct, yes.

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: So you pass it on to your customers which I guess
subsequently it gets passed on at the retailer.
MR. WETTER: Yeah, it all ends up being to the consumer, unfortunately.

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Okay. Thank you for that. And then for Professor
Foreman, I along with Member Molina wished you had had some information on milk
because that has, that has gone up significantly. In Hana, a gallon of milk . . . (change
tape, start 2B). . . is almost $10, and Costco, which I used to buy at 3.29 is like five
something now, yeah. But the other item, as far as food items are concerned, which I'm
interested that you didn't cover, which ends up costing, when you compare it to gas per
gallon, is bottled water. But we never blink an eye at buying bottled water. But if you
compare the price, bottled water costs more than gas.
MS. FOREMAN: Yes, per gallon.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Right, per gallon. So did you look into that, why?
MS. FOREMAN: Well, I didn't look into the, the cost specifically of bottled water. I think, you
know, on some levels some of this bottled water thing is a lot of hype. We, the
consumers are willing to pay a lot of money for a nice purple shaded bottle with a fancy
label whereas they don't really have to, or the pretty green Perrier bottle.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS : Right.
MS. FOREMAN: So it's part of the price of the bottle of water is marketing costs.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS : Okay.
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MS. FOREMAN: It's not the actual cost of any product that's there. And the milk issue we've,
we've lost almost all of our dairies in the State of Hawaii.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS : Yeah. Right.
MS. FOREMAN: So we don't produce milk here. We don't have poultry farms to produce
eggs. We could do that. Obviously, chickens can live here. We have a lot of chickens -CHAIR BAISA: Very, very well.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: We have a lot of them.
MS. FOREMAN: --that are doing nothing but annoying the neighbors. I mean we, we changed
the fighting roosters into laying hens. I mean there's things that we could do.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Well, thank you, Professor. And then finally,
because I wanted to ask each of the panel members a question, for Mr. McNeff. Has
MECO considered plans to develop alternative renewal resources to produce electricity
besides generation by fossil fuels? I know you, you mentioned the wind farms, you
know, which contributes to the overall matrix of our electricity. But MECO, as an
organization, have they considered plans to produce electricity by other means?
MR. MCNEFF: Yes, we have. In fact, going forward in the future we, our next increment of
generation is roughly 20 megawatts that we want to put in. Recently, we were ordered by
the PUC to bid out all new generation. So we will come out with the RFP for
20 megawatts of renewable firm generation and Maui Electric will be one of the bidders
that attempts to win the contract for that.

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. That's certainly good to hear. Thank you for that
information. Mahalo, Madam Chair, for my opportunity.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Member Medeiros. We have an awful lot to talk about
here. This is so interesting. Member Johnson.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: And I guess this would be to Mr. Tanaka. I used to work for Phillips
Petroleum, so I have a little bit of background as to the jobbers system. But the way you
stated in your operation you have four retail gas stations here on Maui, and are those all
in Central, or whereabouts are they located?
MR. TANAKA: I believe we have three in Central and one in Kihei.

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay, and I'm, I'm trying to look at a rational nexus for why the
prices in Lahaina are less than they are in Central when you have to truck it a farther
distance so if you have a jobber or if it's an ownerloperated, you know, type situation.
Have you any clue?
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MR. TANAKA: Well, I, I cannot list the specific reasons. I'm not totally familiar with the
market in Lahaina, but I can say that, you know, the prices that you see are based on
competition and Tesoro is not a market leader here. We're just four stations. We do not
command a presence here. We're more of a market follower. So the prices are basically
set by that particular area. Literally, the person across the street, what that person is
selling, is what pretty much dictates what we will sell in that market. So I wouldn't be
able to describe the exact reasons why it's more costly, you know, in Central where you
have, I guess maybe closer to the source versus Lahaina. Those, these are market forces.

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah, and, and I guess what I'm trying to understand is that you
supply the fuel basically for all of Maui?
MR. TANAKA: Well, no, we are one of the suppliers. The other refiner also ships product to,
to Maui.

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay, and what is the other refiner?
MR. TANAKA: Chevron is the other refiner.

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Chevron. Oh, okay. So it depends, I guess, on how their operation
and where those stations are located, because do they also have similar I guess
company-owned and operated stores or outlets?
MR. TANAKA: I, I would be conjecturing, but I believe their model is they do not have very
many company-owned stations. Most of them are dealer-owned.

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Yeah, that, that's.. . Gladys?
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah, Member Johnson, let me share something I learned from my
conversation with Alec McBarnett, and he's from Maui Oil Company. And I asked him
that question because I ask it myself a lot, as well as everybody I know. You know, why
is it cheaper to buy gas in Kula or in Lahaina than it is in Central Maui. And what I got
from him was that essentially the largest retailing, amount of retailing goes on in the
Central area. Everybody's down here, and everybody's gassing up and buying gas in
Central Maui. So they can charge a lot. The retailers in the remote areas, like,
Mrs. Ching up in Kula and those people, have a smaller market share, and they want to
hold onto it. And so in order to entice customers to buy gas in those remote areas they
lower their price. And so they get less of a mark-up. They're willing to do that in order
to keep their share of the market. And that was his explanation of why we see lower
prices in the remote places where we would think they would be higher, but they're not.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah, and, and I guess you have the, you know, the, the outlying
areas that don't fit into that mold --
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CHAIR BAISA: Right.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: --which would be Hana, you know.
CHAIR BAISA: Well, they can't I guess because they pay too much to begin with.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: They're a captive audience.
CHAIR BAISA: And they also have a very small market share, so their profit is very tiny
because they don't sell a lot.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah. Yeah, and, and that's the other thing too, and I guess,
Mr. Tanaka, when you or your ownerloperated stations I guess in the Central area and
Kihei, if you have a lot of frequency where they're depleting the supplies much more
rapidly, I guess when they go to fill up their storage tanks, again, that new price would be
more, more reflective more quickly because they haven't, you know, you understand
what I'm saying?
MR. TANAKA: Yes.

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: That in other words it's going through the mill much faster, so they
have to buy at the higher price.
MR. TANAKA: That's correct.

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay, and, and that's kind of what I suspicioned [sic] as well.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah, Member Johnson, I also asked him that question. I said, why do you
change the gas prices every time the, the oil goes up. The oil in the tank you already had.
So you bought it for less why are you selling it for more. And his answer to me was that
they are getting ready to buy the next drop. So they're making, you know, they're selling
what they have now, so that they have enough, so when the next drop comes they have
the cash to buy it.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: So, you know, it's really good to learn about these things, because I think as a
member of the public I had a lot of misconceptions and now I understand it a lot better.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah, and I, and I, I really appreciate Ms. Foreman's description of
what is happening because I'm old enough to have lived through the stagflation and, you
know, not quite old enough to have gone through the depression, but my husband, my
husband did go through the depression, and he is going, oh my gosh. You know, it's, it's
very unfamiliar territory that we are in right now. So I appreciate your comments. This
would be for Professor Foreman. You know, because you are really emphasizing and
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kind of, I took notes on what you had said, but, but things that I'm getting are behavior
modification, conservation, and creating a sustainable type of environment so that we
have better control over the things that we're faced with.
And I guess if you had to offer, because this is a topic that, I think it was said early on
that the County really, as far as gas prices and the global picture, we don't really have
any control over. So if you had to offer one piece of information or one, you know,
maybe big thing that people could really do to help control their gas prices, their energy
costs, to manage their monthly budget so that this is not such a horrific shock to them,
and so that they can continue to live on Maui. Do you have any, any one thing that you
would say would be easier than all the others to just control so that we would be able to
look at it maybe a little bit more realistically on a family basis?
MS. FOREMAN: Well, I think there's a couple of things. I mean one of the things from the
1970's was to turn your thermostat down and wear a sweater. We need to do the
opposite. We need to turn our air conditioner down and wear a tank top. You know, we
need, we need to be able to tolerate a little bit higher indoor temperature. We could do
that. It's horrible to live in Kihei in July and August. And now we're, we're sending our
children back to school next week. I, I don't think that the year round school calendar
was a good idea because I do send my children to school. It's, it's horrible in August.
So, you know, the control of our own indoor temperature is one thing.
Using a clothes dryer. You know, your clothing will dry inside your home without being
in the dryer. You know, there's common sense things that people don't think about.
Another thing with the driving, you know, there are the alternatives. We live in a
wonderhl place with outdoor temperatures that are conducive to walking, and riding
bikes, and walking the one block to get on the bus. I'm seeing a lot of, all different ages
of people on the bus. And the thing with the, the school bus. You know, putting your
child on the school bus instead of driving one child to the elementary school, then going
to the middle school. There's probably even people that live in Kihei and drive their
children to Baldwin. You know, or there's families that drive to Seabury. You know,
there's, there's got to be ways to promote more carpooling and ride sharing.
And the other thing as far as there are families that are not recycling. There are people
that are still throwing away the beer cans, the Coke cans, whatever. They're just treating
it as rubbish. You know, 20 recyclables is a trip on the Maui Bus. I mean that's a dollar.
On the mainland sometimes they have service organizations like the Boy Scouts. I have
two boy scouts in my household, so, but they'll do door to door can and bottle drives.
Get some pickup trucks, go through a neighborhood, knock on doors, you know, they've
got cases of beer sitting in their carports. You can see them when you drive through the
neighborhoods. If they're not going to recycle it, maybe someone else can. So there's,
you know, getting involved with the young people and putting the young people to work
in a sense, but there's a reward in it as well.
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VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: And I really appreciate that, because I don't, you know, and I, I
perhaps put you on the spot when I say one big thing. You know, I guess one big thing is
to change the way we view, you know, energy consumption and take everything for
granted. So I guess that's a definite change. But I can say, Madam Chair, from my own
personal experience that we did do exactly what you said. We upped the temperature on
our air conditioning so that it doesn't kick in as frequently. But I did a cost analysis on
my own personal utility bill using the same number kilowatts per hour looking back, and
one year ago the cost, it's up about 30, 30 percent, you know, from the fuel surcharge.
So we're up a little bit from your graph on the global, you know, energy cost. But that
means, for the same number of kilowatt hours, if I use that consistently, and we do try to
cut down, it's $130 more per month than what we were paying last year. You multiply
that times 12.
MS. FOREMAN: Oh, it's. . .(inaudible).
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: It's huge, and I, I really appreciate that. And I know MECOs, you
know, they're at the mercy of many of the same things that we as consumers are. So I
thank you, and I want to thank the panelists too.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Member Johnson. Chair Hokama, I'm sure you have
lots to contribute.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Well, I, I had wished we had someone from, from the State
government, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: We asked them. They were not available.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And that does not surprise me at all because I was ready to
duke it out with the State. You know, I find our State government one with, well, I
would say they, they come across with a lot of good intentions, but obviously a lot of bad
planning with those intentions. And I think it was already brought up about the situation
with ethanol. Good intention, but it's forcing us to pay more than we should because
we're not ready for this technology implementation, where now we're bringing it in
instead of growing it here and having it become part of our economic development as
well as our sustainable efforts to make Hawaii a better place regarding energy.
But real quickly, you know, I have, I could say a lot of things, but I will just say one of
the things that I find interesting is that finally we have institutions making a change in
attitude, Madam Chair. Whether it be the utility, or the electric, or their holding
company, whether it be the oil industry. Ten years ago, when we brought up the idea of
Maui.. .of Waena as a new production site, we talked about these very same issues. At
that point in time, both the utility and the industry was very prehistoric and their attitude
is that we got a lot of oil. It's the cheapest. Why talk about other things that cost more at
that point in time. It is good to see that with some of the changing of the guards in those
institutions and industries that now we have more forward thinking leadership in those
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positions of authority for those companies that take into account a lot of the
misperceptions that the public deals with, Madam Chair. And, and I bring it up because
already Mr. Medeiros brought it up - the need of eliminating perception and creating
better education of important information.
Why as consumers are we willing to buy.. .pay $8 for a small little bottle of processed
water in a petroleum-based plastic container and yet we won't pay what it takes to fix our
roads, replace our bridges, take care of our drainage requirements as infrastructure?
Somehow we got it criss-crossed that it was better to pay for the $8 bottle than pay for
that bridge that could collapse. So I bring up that, that issue because I deal with it
nationwide, and I would agree with the Professor. We have a national issue or global
issue.
And that's why from the counties national perspective, Madam Chair, we call it a crisis
as far as the counties are concerned. We are not also looking at every authorization. We
hope that Congress will look at a new authorization with a new approach of how to deal
with surface transportation. Right now I've been telling my, even my colleagues, and I'll
tell the community again, the Federal Surface Transportation Fund is imploding. There is
not enough money to make it through the authorization level. And ASTRA is one of our
leading components of those that provide counsel, and guidance, and recommendations to
Congress, feels that for the short term a 37 cents increase in the Federal gas tax may be
the only way to bring the fund whole.
Now, as a donee state, because we don't put in as much as we take out, how Congress
will view this proposal is going to impact us on whether or not road projects in the State
of Hawaii moves forward. California is arguing they want more return. Texas is arguing
more for return. Florida, Arizona, New York, Ohio, these are your big states that put
money into the pot so that states like us can withdraw money from the pot.
So, again, Madam Chair, you know, the, the traditional approach of how do we do
revenues is being reviewed currently because unless you buy gas, the gas fund does not
grow.
CHAIR BAISA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay, and that's just the basic math of the gas, the Highway
Fund. So I share that with, with all of you. But I think one of the things that I would
hope that the utility and the industry share is that for a country with 5 percent of the
world's population, we're using over 20 percent of the world's resources. So for many
people out there who are not Americans, they have a very skewed eye at looking to
Americans as to how we approach natural resources and usage of that natural resource.
And I think I see the Professor going, yes, I know, I've heard this message before.
MS. BAISA: Yeah
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: But it's things that we are now coming more aware of and
more sensitive to, so that we can make better decisions because obviously when we look
at competition from China, from India, from other places we used to call Third World,
but right now are no longer Third World, they're part of the leading world. Look at the,
just the value of the Euro will tell you where we stand globally. It tells us many things,
Madam Chair.
And for me, the question I wish to, I'll ask Mr., Mr. Tanaka first, because, since we're
talking about mostly oil and oil pricing. It disturbs me that with your ability to have
certain share in this State, like you say, 100 percent of liquid asphalt, 95 of, high, high
percentage for jet fuel and those things, that yet Hawaii was still a leading cause of
revenue, I guess, losses for your, your entity. And to help us understand as, as public
officials, you know, we pay a lot for asphalt because we want our roads paved or
resurfaced. And, and so I'm thinking as a sole provider you must be making money than
not making money, but that's not a correct understanding on our part, Mr. Tanaka?
MR. TANAKA: Unfortunately, no. Asphalt, especially since we have become the sole supplier
has been a money loser for the refinery. And, again, it's simply because of the cost of
crude oil to bring it in. It's a different shipment of crude oil that we would use for
production ofjet fuel or gasoline. So we schedule different ships to bring that in. And it,
it's a carefully orchestrated, just in time inventory where we rely on the boats to arrive at
a certain time and to provide that feed stock so that we can produce the asphalt.

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: What is the biggest detriment for an entity like yours to
assess whatever is the measurement, ton by tons, or cubic, cubic feet the actual price of
what it takes to get the asphalt? What is the biggest disadvantage?
MR. TANAKA: Well, one of them being customer relations. I mean it, it is difficult for
customers, Grace Pacific and others who lift the asphalt from us to take on a large
increase in asphalt. But we had been charging a rate that was lower than what is on the
mainland and just recently we have begun to increase the amount of it in an attempt to
cover some of our costs. But it, it has to do with what can our customers afford at that
point and there has been a reaction thinking that it was expensive as, as it stood and to
increase it further, of course, would create a hardship for them.

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Because I view us as the customers, you know, we're
the ones that put out the contracts to get public roads resurfaced or, or newly paved for
safety issues, for expansion needs of a growing community. So if you're not making it,
and we're paying a hell of a lot for it, then it's the Grace Pacific's that are making the
level of profit that we need to question then, because -MR. TANAKA: Well, unfortunately I, I . . .

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --it's not you, and it's not us.
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MR. TANAKA: I wouldn't be able to comment on that. But, again, in our operation, and we, by
the way we would welcome competition in that particular arena. We have no problems
with Grace Pacific and Glover starting up a new facility in Kalaeloa. I think it's good for
the State to have that. But in our operation the, I guess the oil that is used to make
asphalt is just simply not a high margin product.

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Well, for those of us that need to go back to our districts and
explain why we're not paving our roads, it's, it's, it's a tough explanation, Mr. Tanaka.
But one thing I did want to quickly ask and, and leave for, so that Mr. Mateo has his
opportunity. You made a comment about government needs to be, what's the right
phrase, Mr., well, you know, again, yeah, you have, you have a concern that the free
market needs to have its flexibility and ability to, to react before government comes in
with initiatives and good intentions as, as I stated earlier. But for people like us we
respond to the public asking us the questions. What's happening? Why isn't something
being done? So a time has already elapsed for us to receive these comments from the
general public saying why isn't the industry doing this? Why isn't the Federal
government doing this? But yet you still promote a free market approach to resolving
this.
Do you have something you could share with us because, again, until we bring forward a
venue like this to share information I cannot see anyone else who is willing to bring
people like you forward to share information to the general community. So when would
the free market and the industry people, whether it be the utility, or yourself, or the
Chevron that does the oil explanation come to the Committee and say this is what we're
doing. And as for Chevron, I mean if they're making what we believe they are making,
and that's what they're telling, or they're trying to dissuade Congress from, from
believing, it's self-preservation in front of the oil industry. I'm making record profit, so
why would I change, change the path we're going on?
MR. TANAKA: Well, I, I believe to clarify it, my, my comments were as you proceed with
setting policies we, we should just move carefully in understanding some of the possible
consequences of the laws. And these were just set forth in example through the
transparency law and most recently the ethanol mandate. We, the industry wants to work
with government on solutions, and we don't pretend to have all of the answers, but we
could provide a resource to help you in making some of those decisions. I think that's
what my comment was. So it's not that government should not move forward with
policies, but we would certainly want to have a seat at the table to help you craft
reasonable laws, laws that can be implemented.

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay, and, and I'll just end that. At another time,
Mr. Tanaka, I think what the utilities are required to do may be something we need to
focus to see whether or not it makes sense for other components that impact us directly, is
that the utilities is required to go through an integrated resource plan update regularly.
And that, you know, it continues to bring in different perspectives, different ideas,
continue to watch the pricing, the rate structures, the returns of investment and maybe it
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comes to the point where now we're so dependent on many other people's decisions,
which we have little impact on, it might be something for us to consider, Chair, as ways
to mitigate what happens after those decisions are made. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Hokama. Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much. Mr. Tanaka, does Tesoro
have any storage of any fuels for emergency's sake or emergency times?
MR. TANAKA: No, we, well, to be, to be clear we, we generate according to need. We do not
stock pile fuel. Economically that is not feasible for a refiner to do that. Do we have
adequate supply for Hawaii? Yes. Are we able to resupply following an emergency?
Yes.

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: What is that capacity to resupply after emergencies?
MR. TANAKA: Well, I'm not quite sure about the capacity, but the, the means would be to
have to bring in finished product if our refining capacity here is in some way offline. So
if there were a hurricane or some other emergency, an earthquake, and we're not able to
refine fuel we would source that finished products from probably the West Coast or other
areas to bring it in so that the supply would continue uninterrupted.

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: What would the availability be within this State?
MR. TANAKA: I'm sorry?

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Instead of having it shipped in to complete the refining process,
what's the availability of gasoline, for example, available to this State in the event
following some, some catastrophe?
MR. TANAKA: Well, as I said Tesoro Hawaii does not have the capacity to stock pile fuel.
Fuel, as it stands, we, we are at capacity in refining. We, we use or we sell everything
that we make. And so, to create additional storage, to stock pile it would be rather
expensive not, not to mention the inventory.

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: So the only, only gas that would be available following,
following any kind of an emergency would be whatever gas sits in the tanks of the
respective stations?
MR. TANAKA: Available inventory, yes.

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay.
MR. TANAKA: Yes.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: And as someone who is more directly involved with the
industry itself, your, your perspective of where we're going with the cost of oil per
barrel?

MR. TANAKA: I would not be able to predict that.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Is it still climbing?

MR. TANAKA: Currently, no.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Or has it, or has it started to.

MR. TANAKA: Currently, it's starting to recede.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: And because it's started to recede we're not seeing that
receding in the pump. So, you know, it goes back to what Mr. Hokama has, has, you
know, like inferred that at what point do the customer, or you know, do we start to realize
that same kind of reduction as well. So, you know, I just wanted to, to let you know that
as we see things start to get less and less, unfortunately, I come from a district similar to
Mr. Medeiros and Mr. Hokama. Our, our fuel costs range from $5.12 all the way to 5.44.
So we're hurting too.
And to the Professor, you know, the, the terminology you use of stagflation, currently
most of the people in our State we're already in depression. So at what point does
stagflation really becomes recession because we can't take anymore. And when you start
to see the inflation numbers that you've projected in your materials to us, it's reaching
breaking point. . . .(change tape, start 3A). . . So can you just share with us, like, you
know, at what point we start to virtually collapse?
MS. FOREMAN: Well, technically a recession is six months or two consecutive quarters of
negative growth.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah.
MS. FOREMAN: And we have this sort of .6 percent or 1.6 percent, a little bit of growth still.
So people are hanging on to their jobs, but we've seen it in the auto industry already on
the mainland. We've seen it in our travel industry here. And if we have few enough
tourists, then we're going to see it in the hotel industry, the restaurant industry. It's, it's
going to snowball. So that's kind of, when the unemployment rate really starts to rise is
when we can say, yes, this, this is a recession.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: But the unemployment rate in itself is really a subjective call -MS. FOREMAN: Right.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: --because in order to be a statistic you got to go register as
someone looking for a job.
MS. FOREMAN: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: And not everybody goes out to actually look for a job. So it's
kind of subjective in nature, and I think we have crossed that threshold. So it's just
getting tougher and tougher. And thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Mateo. I understand the frustration with numbers. But I want
to close this morning with some numbers that I'd like to have on the record for future
reference because, you know, people will be looking at this, who knows, years from now
and say what was it. One of the things that brought us here today is today our Council
Services did some research on a gallon of regular unleaded gas. In Wailuku that's 4.63,
and I laugh because they always leave off the nine cents which, to me, is 4.64; 4.70 in
Lahaina; 5.11 in Lanai City; 5.19 in Kaunakakai, Molokai; and 5.29 in Hana. So those
are the sobering issues that we're dealing with and why we're here today.
I would like to thank our panelists very, very much for being with us today. I think it's
time that we allow the panelists to go. We will take a break. This Committee has worked
very hard this morning and been very patient. Thank you for staying with me. We will
reconvene at 11:30. The Committee is in recess. . . .(gavel). . .
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

11:14 a.m.
11:30 a.m.

CHAIR BAISA: . . .(gavel). . . The Planning Committee will come back to order. We all
needed a break. Thank you very much, and again, much mahalo to our panel this
morning. It was excellent.
I have conferred with the Council.. .with the members of the panel that are going to be
the second panel for us today and it is their preference that we take our lunch break at
11:30 and that we reconvene at 1:OO. They prefer that we're not racing with the clock
against the lunch hour and I'm sure the Members appreciate that too. We all like to have
a relaxed lunch. And so the Chair is going to put the meeting in recess from 11:30 to
1:OO. We'll reconvene sharp... l:00 sharp and take our second panel. I think it's been a
very interesting morning and I'd like to thank everybody for their participation. The
meeting is in recess until 1:00. . . .(gavel). . .
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

11:31 a.m.
1:00 p.m.

CHAIR BAISA: . . .(gavel). . . This Committee, Planning Committee is called to order again.
I'd like to thank everyone for our recess. We're ready to go. We have a quorum present
and our panelists are all ready to go. Members, we're honored to be joined by another
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distinguished group of panelists. Our second panel will focus on ways to mitigate
problems caused by high gas prices and excessive oil dependence. Leading off the
second panel will be Don Medeiros, our Director of Transportation for the County of
Maui. After Don will be Joshua Wisch from the Office of Congresswoman Mazie
Hirono. The next panelist will be Kelly King of Pacific Biodiesel who should be joining
us in a few minutes. Following Kelly will be Stuart Zinner of Maui Community College.
And our final panelist will be Alex de Roode, Executive Director of the Sustainable
Living Institute at Maui. And now we'll start with the opening statements from the
second panel. Mr. Medeiros.

MR. MEDEIROS: Good afternoon.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon.

MR. MEDEIROS: Thank you for having us here today. Much of my speech was taken up by
Professor Foreman from MCC who is a rider of the system and has, has had many
accolades all, all of which are true. At this point, I'd like to thank Mayor Tavares and the
Council for being so supportive of the Maui Bus system, and, and I'm pleased to
announce that as of the end of last fiscal year. . .each, each fiscal year, as you all know,
we exceed the previous. Well, this past fiscal year we exceeded it by 86 percent over the
previous which is really quite a benchmark not only for Maui, but in the nation. The
Mayor was just in Washington, D.C., talking to our delegate and the Feds, and when she
showed them these graphs, and they saw it, they were just awed by it. And I said, that's
great, Mayor, just see if we can get some more bucks to buy buses, because we need
more in order to, to meet the needs.
It is also interesting that May and June of our last fiscal year, which ends on June 30th,
which is so phenomenal with June being the highest. At that point, we, we're averaging
over 4,700 folks riding the bus every day. And in June, being the busiest month we
generated over 143,000 boardings. Our on-time performance was a little over 93 percent.
When you consider what we're doing out there in the field that, that's really quite a feat
for the, for the drivers and for our passengers who help to keep it on time obviously.
At this point, I'd like to just do a little bit of advertising because it will help a lot of folks.
Next week Friday, August the lst, we'll be expanding service Upcountry, to our
Upcountry and our Haiku routes, so that the headways which are now three hours are
now going to be brought down to about an hour and a half. And that should provide a lot
more service and a lot more opportunities for people to use the bus. And we'll be starting
at our hub at Kaahumanu Center. The Upcountry Islander will begin its first run at 6:00
in the morning and the Haiku Islander will be in at 5:30 in the morning and go up to
about 8:30 at night. So that should be a big boost for folks Upcountry looking to take a
break with some of their gasoline expenses, which are probably coming to the dinner
table at this point.
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The other thing that's quite interesting that we're going to be doing also on August lst,
and thank you, again, for the Council for funding it, is a villager route on the West Side
which will tie in the Aquatic Center and Lahainaluna folks who live up on Lahainaluna
Road, Kilauea mauka, the villages, all the way out to Villages of Leialii to include the
Lahaina Civic Center. This will be hourly service. It will be a brand new service, and it
will be free of charge to foster the movement of folks on the West Side.
This system, without the support of County government, who pays to operate it would,
would not exist. But also many, many thanks go out to Senator Inouye for purchasing,
helping us purchase these buses, which the Federal money, of which 80 percent, we're
using on it. We're, currently we have 13 brand new high capacity, low floor buses that
you see plying our highways. And it is true the Mayor was in Washington, D.C., and we
are looking for more money to buy more buses. We, if you recall, we bought these larger
buses to address the overloading. Well, we're still overloaded. So the next step to
address this is add more buses, but we don't have the buses to add, so we're looking for
that.
Along the lines of what we're talking about today, the Mayor has directed all of the
departments to develop plans for the conservation of water, fuel, and electricity in the
County of Maui. And the Maui Bus we, we sort of look at it as the rule of thumb, for
every passenger that rides the bus we're probably taking a car off the road and saving a
gallon of gas. And the Mayor has also asked employees for ideas on, on how to save
money and, and within the County how we could gain some efficiencies. And so that's in
the process as well.
The, the Mayor has, has also been concerned for quite a while about renewable energy.
And in 2007, as some of you may recall, the Mayor directed the Office of Economic
Development to convene the Maui County Energy Expo. A direct result of the expo was
the development of the Maui County Energy Alliance with five working groups. They
have been meeting over the last few months and recommendations from the working
groups will be developed in the next few months, and then presented to the community at
the next energy expo gathering in March of '09. The ultimate goal of that group will be
to develop and implement an energy action plan that will make Maui County a vibrant
model for a community powered by sustainable energy sources. And this forum will add
to that, and I'm sure help the group.
On sort of an adjunct, we're working, the Mayor wanted us to look into carpooling, and
we're working with the County, within the County right now to see how many people
might be interested in doing that, and then maybe taking it to another level. But I'd like
to take this opportunity to tell folks that, you know, talk to other people that you work
with and see how many live in your area. That's a pretty instant way of cutting some of
your costs almost in half if you could share a week and drive, and another person share a
week. Just between the two of you, if you do that in a month, you can, you can save an
awful lot of wear and tear and fuel on your car. That's basically it. Thank you for your
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support, Council Members, and as we go on I'll be happy to answer any questions you
may have. Thank you, Council Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Don. You've done an incredible job in getting Maui
public transit up and going, and we're very grateful as Council Members for the work
that's going on because you're providing a tremendous service to our people, and we're
glad to be partners. Our next panelist today is Joshua, and I hope I'm saying it correctly,
is it Wisch? Wisch?
MR. WISCH: It's Wisch. Pretend the C is not there when you say it.
CHAIR BAISA: Wisch.
MR. WISCH: Yeah, I don't know why my family decided to make that so difficult on me and
everybody else. Yeah, pretend the C is not there.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Well, we wish that we can solve this problem with your help. Please go
right ahead. And, by the way, Joshua is representing Congresswoman Hirono here today.
Thank you.
MR. WISCH: Thank you, Council Member, and thanks for letting the Congresswoman's office
be a part of this today. I'm happy to, to be here and happy to be a part of it. Just a couple
of introductory things. What I'm basically going to do is just let you know some of the
things that are going on in Congress related to, I tried to focus it as much as possible on
things relating to gas prices, but also relating to renewable energy initiatives and other
initiatives that might touch on this, and also, to a certain extent, with a specific focus on
some of the positions that the Congresswoman has taken on those issues. She's your
Congresswoman. So, it would seem to make sense to let you know what she's
specifically doing.
And just to give it some context, it's something, of course, everybody knows, but I think
it probably bears worth repeating. It's obviously a complex issue. There aren't any easy
answers, and there aren't any easy answers in Congress either. I mean one thing that I
often think about that kind of quickly brings home some of the complexity is a number of
our friends in the environmental movement have noted that it's a good thing that gas
prices have gone up, because it fuels research into renewable energies, and it fuels public
transportation and the use of that.
On the flip side, you know, there are contractors, farmers, other people who simply need
to drive their trucks places, and they need to use gas. And being told that it's a good
thing that gas prices are going up can sound kind of callous to those folks. And both
sides have a good point. So it's a complex issue and, and that's something I think that's
just, it's worth keeping that in mind as we go forward.
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Congresswoman Hirono is committed to helping our nation move towards energy
independence. We will strengthen our national security by reducing our dependence on
foreign oil. By employing new technology we can lower energy costs and have greater
efficiency. We must shift to cleaner energy to reduce global warning. We must shift to
cleaner energy to reduce global warning. Hawaii has significant potential for clean
alternative sources including solar, wind, and ocean energy. The Congresswoman
understands the frustration we all feel about rapidly increasing energy costs especially
when Hawaii residents already face some of the highest food, fuel, and electricity costs in
the country.
The Congresswoman supports legislation that promotes public
transportation, curbs oil market manipulation, pushes for the responsible development of
our domestic energy supply, increases energy efficiency, and promotes renewable energy.
To give you a couple of examples, the Congresswoman is a co-sponsor of HR 6052, the
Saving Energy Through Public Transportation Act. This bill provides transit agencies
with grants to expand public transportation services and to subsidize fairs. She also voted
in support of HR 6377, the Energy Markets Emergency Act, which authorizes Federal
regulators to take emergency steps to tighten oversight of oil futures trading. HR 6052
and 6377 both passed the U.S. House of Representatives on June 26 of this year.
Congresswoman Hirono is also an original co-sponsor of HR 6074, the Gas Price Relief
for Consumers Act. This bill which passed the House on May 20th of this year, gives the
United States Department of Justice the ability to prosecute anti-competitive conduct
committed by international cartels that restrict the supply of oil and drive up prices. In
addition, the bill creates a Justice Department Petroleum Industry Anti-trust Task Force
to examine price gauging in the sale of gasoline, anti-competitive price discrimination by
petroleum refiners, unilateral actions that withhold supply in order to inflate prices and
manipulation in futures markets.
The Congresswoman is also an original co-sponsor of HR 6300, the PUMP Act. PUMP
is an acronym that stands for Prevent Unfair Manipulation of Prices that would curb
excessive speculation on energy futures markets which experts have noted is driving up
the price of oil. This legislation is being reviewed right now by the House Committees
on Agriculture and Energy in Commerce.
On May 13, 2008, the U.S. House of Representatives passed legislation, HR 6022, to
temporarily suspend oil purchases for the Strategic Petroleum Reserve, the SPR. The
purpose of the bill was to reduce demand in the hope that it would favorably impact
prices. The President signed the bill and the Department of Energy announced that
shipments would be suspended as of this month. I just found out from our legislative
director in Washington today that another bill that would have taken some supplies out of
the SPR, also to try to help increase supply did not pass. So where we are right now is
from now until the end of the year there is no additional oil going into the SPR, but there
is also none being taken out.
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The Congresswoman doesn't believe that drilling for oil is going to get us out of this. It's
not a crisis that we can drill our way out of. So she's not in favor of drilling for oil in the
outer continental shelf or in the Arctic National Wildlife Reserve (ANWR). Even in a
best case scenario, opening all restricted offshore areas, the Atlantic, the Gulf, the Pacific
to drilling would not begin to impact domestic production or drop fuel prices until 2030.
By that time global demand for oil is expected to rise 30 percent to nearly 120 million
barrels per day. There is no one size fits all solution to this issue. For example, currently
68 million acres of undeveloped onshore and offshore Federal oil reserves are being
warehoused by the energy industry. It's areas that they could drill in, but their not.
The Congresswoman is the co-sponsor of legislation HR 6251, the Responsible Federal
Oil and Gas Lease Act that would compel the oil industry to diligently develop
production on these reserves. The bill unfortunately failed to win the two-thirds majority
needed under an expedited procedure on the floor of the House on June 26th of this year.
Basically, it was telling the oil companies drill on the land that you have leases for before
you start asking for new leases.
It is also crucial that we reduce demand for oil in the U.S. The fact of the matter is that
the U.S. holds an estimated 3 percent of the world's oil supply, but consumes nearly 25
percent of the world's oil. Congresswoman Hirono has voted and will continue to vote
for legislation that reduces our dependency on oil, including measures that extend and
expand tax incentives for renewable energy such as HR 6049 and that promote energy
efficiency which was HR 6.
On May 21" of this year, the Congresswoman voted for the bill I just mentioned,
HR 6049, the Energy and Tax Extenders Act. That bill provides a one-year extension of
the production text credit for wind energy, a three-year extension of the production tax
credit for energy derived from biomass, hydropower, and other resources. A six-year
extension of the 30 percent investment tax credit for solar energy property, incentives for
the production of renewable fuel such as biodiesel and cellulosic biofuels, incentives to
encourage energy efficient products, and energy conservation, and tax credit bonds
providing state and local governments, which could be important here, with funds to
make energy conservation investments in public infrastructure and research.
Now, the status on that bill is that it passed the House with a vote of 263 to 160 and was
referred to the U.S. Senate for consideration. Unfortunately, Senate action on the
legislation has stalled due to disputes over whether it should include revenue raising
offsets. That's unfortunately something that's happened a fair amount, is there have been
a number of bills on a number of issues that have passed the House, but they've stalled in
the Senate because under the current rules you basically need 60 votes in the Senate to
make anything happen and that's been hard to come by over the past couple of years.
The Congresswoman voted for a measure that repeals $23 billion in tax subsidies and
royalty relief provisions for big oil companies given during this era of record profits, and
I'm sure we've probably all seen in the news recently that I think Exxon recently posted
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the largest profit of any company in history. And so, she was voting in favor to, to take
back some of the tax subsidies going to Exxon. The bill which passed the House closes
the tax loopholes for these companies and promotes improved accountability for
companies that drill for oil and gas on Federal lands.
The Congresswoman supported an initiative that ends a tax incentive for businesses to
purchase gas guzzlers, it's actually incentivizing them to purchase inefficient cars,
establishes a $4,000 plug-in hybrid vehicle tax credit, extends existing tax credits for
production of renewable energy and creates new incentives for the use of and production
of renewable energy. I also promise you I, I'm getting close to being done. I'm through
six of eight pages here so almost there.
The Congresswoman also supported a measure that includes grants and tax incentives to
boost production of biofuels and cellulosic ethanol, and it assists with the installation and
conversion of fuel pumps into production of flex fuel vehicles running on renewable fuel.
In addition, Congress itself has passed legislation, and this has been I believe signed into
law, that includes landmark energy efficiency provisions, increased cafe standards that
will reduce energy costs for consumers and businesses through more energy efficiency,
energy efficient appliances, requires more efficient lighting, and green buildings in the
Federal private sector, and will speed up Energy Department action on new efficiency
standards.
Congresswoman Hirono also voted for a measure that helps states implement low-interest
loan and grant programs to help working families purchase energy efficient appliances,
make energy efficient home improvements, install solar panels, wind turbines, and
geothermal heat pumps. The Congresswoman voted in support of legislation that
provides technical assistance to small businesses to reduce energy costs, increases loan
limits to help small businesses develop energy efficient technologies, and purchases, and
it increases investment in small firms developing renewable energy solutions.
As the Federal government is the largest energy consumer in the U.S., Congress has
passed legislation that requires the Federal government to, I'm sorry, that has required the
Federal government operations to be carbon neutral by 2050 with annual government
wide emission targets and that will save taxpayers approximately $7.5 billion through
2030. And the Congresswoman has voted in support of legislation that ensures the
development of a national strategy to assist wildlife populations and their habitats in
adapting to the impacts of climate change, because that's something that's also easy to
forget is at the core of all of this, is as we're pumping all of these fossil fuels into the
atmosphere, we're not helping ourselves, our kids, or our grandkids in the future. And
she's trying to keep account of that. The bill that she voted for which passed the House
also provides states with new funding to assist wildlife in adapting to global warming.
With all this in mind, the Congresswoman believes that we, as I stated before, cannot drill
our way out of this crisis, and we must keep our eyes on long-term solutions to our
energy problems. Although some have suggested that we need to open our coasts to new

PLANNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

July 24,2008

oil drilling there are, as we noted, currently 68 million acres of Federal land already
leased by oil companies for energy production, but sitting idle.
That's why
Congresswoman Hirono supported the bill to require oil producers to drill onto leases
they already have. Furthermore, one of the reasons that she hasn't supported drilling in
ANWR is that it won't do anything to bring down oil prices. According to the Energy
Information Administration, a report that I believe they released in 2004, under the
drilling proponents best case scenario, opening ANWR to drilling would decrease gas
prices by 1.8 cents per gallon in the year 2025.
So the real answer to these problems is to diversify our energy sources to make us more
secure, to reduce costs, to create jobs, and to reduce the potentially catastrophic effects of
global warming. We must increase the use of solar, wind, hydro American-grown
biofuels, and energy efficient vehicles and building technology. And that's something
that we, I think also need to be especially mindful of here where we're surrounded by all
of those resources.
And touching on something that the Professor had noted in the first panel, it's also
something where people can really make an impact themselves in addition to walking,
and doing all those other types of things, and making sure that you fill up your tires so
that you're using less gas when you drive around. There's some really innovative things
that individuals are doing. The Congresswoman fairly recently took a trip out to Hana
where she saw the incredibly high gas prices, and one of the things that she did when she
was out there was she met with folks from Hana High School. I don't know if anyone
out here knows Rick Ortiz or any of his students and some of the work they're doing with
the renewable energy lab where they're creating their own energy. And one of his
students actually has a car that's powered by french-fry grease. They call it the frenchfry mobile. I'm sorry?
CHAIR BAISA: . . .(Inaudible). . .

MR. WISCH: Yeah, the only downside is he said that people driving behind him get hungry
because they can smell it, but they bought a conversion kit online, set it up, and they go
to the, the hotel there, get french-fry grease for, for free, and fill it up. So there's
innovation occurring, you know, on the most individual level. So we must boost that
kind of innovation, reward conservation, crack down on price gouging, market
manipulation, and help train a green workforce to expand our economy. With that I'll
turn it over and after this if you have any questions I'll endeavor to answer them, and if I
can't right away, I'll take down the information and get back to you as soon as I can.
Thanks, again, for letting us be a part of this.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Joshua. Boy, that's a long wish list. If we could get
half of it, we'd be doing good. Our next panelist is Kelly King with Pacific Biodiesel.
Kelly.
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MS. KING: Aloha and thank you for having me here. I wanted to give you a little bit of
background on Pacific Biodiesel and most of you know that we started back in 1996.
Some of you were on the Council then and in the County system that helped support us
out at the landfill. From that, from the day that we started up our mission has always
been to promote a clean sustainable energy future through the community base
production of biodiesel. And there's been an amazing commitment on the part of Pacific
Biodiesel that came from my husband who started the company. Even in the face of
being asked by major corporations to create, you know, these 30, 50, 100 million gallon a
year biodiesel production plants, which we did not see as sustainable, and the focus has
always been on the best benefit to the community.
Today, we have two biodiesel plants in Hawaii; one on Oahu and one on Maui. The
original one on Maui was actually the first retail biodiesel company in the U.S. And we
have built ten biodiesel plants across the U.S. and in Japan. Four of them we operate to
this day. The other ones were built for clients who we've trained to operate them. And
so, our scope in this industry goes back a long way and across the geography of the U.S.
We have plants from the East Coast to the West Coast. And we've, we've seen a lot
happen in the renewable energy industry over that last 12 years. We've done a lot of
traveling.
We've had this 12-year struggle with trying to get support for our vision in the State of
Hawaii and the County of Maui. And, you know, of course in the beginning when we
started I think, I think fuel was about $15 a barrel or something like that. So it was too
cheap, and land was too expensive, and people didn't see this kind of business expanding.
Well, we, we started talking about doing biofuel crop research because all of our feed
stock to this point is used cooking oil from within the State of Hawaii. And we have
reached, almost reached that ceiling where we won't be able to make anymore. There's
no more, there's no where else to get it. There's a little bit more that's being illegally
dumped that we'll be able to recover, but beyond that we won't have anywhere to go.
So in 2004, we, we did, we partnered with Maui Land and Pine on a fuel crop research
project where we looked at all of the available research, what was being done on the
mainland, what was being done in similar climates, and tried to write up a proposal for,
well, we did write up a proposal for a couple of different grants to try to get a fuel crop
project in Maui County, and we were not successful, and that was largely because we
were told by the Federal government that they weren't funding these types of projects in
Hawaii.
Also, there's nothing new about trying to grow sunflower or similar crops for, you know,
in, in these field crop demonstrations. What we were saying was this is new to Hawaii.
We've never done this kind of crop production here in the State of Hawaii. We don't
know if these same crops will grow in this, this climate and have the same yield, better
yield maybe, what kind of inputs. Today they're saying now there's a commitment to put
some money into Hawaii but, yeah, we still haven't seen it. So it's been an ongoing
struggle, and I think a lot of the problem is we don't have a lot of visionaries in, in State
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and Federal government. We don't have people that are willing to the put the money out
before we need it. That's been a real frustration. You know, even today what we're
sitting here talking about is reactionary it's not visionary. We're not ahead of the curve.
Other communities have stepped forward way before us and, and done things to address
their problems.
So, and I am also on the, the working groups that were, were described earlier, the
County working groups, the State working groups. We're all, everybody's trying to look
at this in a practical manner. This is such a huge issue to run after when we're already
this far behind. But, you know, hopefully something will come out of the, the Maui
County Energy Alliance as far as recommendations. Another project that we're involved
in right now is testing some crop products that are already being grown here jatropha,
kukui, coconut, and castor. We got an EPA grant to do some crushing and, and try to
extrapolate some yield numbers and process it into biodiesel to make sure it makes, it
meets the ASTM standards, the Federal standard for biodiesel. That project should be
wrapping up in a few months and that's happening mostly on Hawaii through Honolulu
clean cities.
What we're here to talk about today is the, the issue of global climate change, the issue of
energy security, the issue of the local economy, and all of that I think needs to be talked
about within the greater context of that, the fuel prices because I think we're making,
jumping, jumping the gun in trying to come up with quick fixes to the fuel prices. We're
going to lose a lot of those issues . . .(change tape, start 3B). . .and really it comes down
to what we can't afford to do for our environment. You know, we're, we're going to
have to adjust to the high fuel prices, we're going to have to adjust to less availability of
energy and all those things. The environment is not going to adjust to us raping and
pillaging forever.
So I think that should be our number one discussion here. And, and the idea that if we,
we move in this direction with renewable energy we're also going to address energy
security for our community if we do it locally and sustainably. We're also going to
address our local economy because there are a lot of jobs, there's, there's money to be
made in these businesses, and we should try to keep as much of that in local businesses as
possible.
You know, I, I was at the, the energy, energy project. It's sort of one of the, the State's
HCEI working group project. The kickoff was last May, May 21", and there was a
gentleman there who came from the FACTS Global Energy Company that, that does a lot
of this kind of research. He gave a talk, and he said that fuel, that gas prices are going to
have to reach six to $7 per gallon before we're going to make changes in our habits, you
know, our vehicle purchasing habits, our driving habits, our transportation habits. And I
think we're seeing that. We're, you know, we've, we've got $5 a gallon fuel, and I still
see people, just yesterday one of our customers told me her daughter just bought a giant
Durango SUV. You know, and it's going to cost her over $100 to fill it up every time
but, you know, and she'll complain about it, but will she change her lifestyle? No. I
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mean we're seeing this still across the State and across the County. And so I've, I believe
that this gentleman was right that we, we probably are going to have to reach six or $7
per gallon before people go beyond the grousing and the finger pointing and get to the
point where they actually change their lifestyle.
So I don't think it's a, I don't think it's something that we should even endeavor to make
a quick fix to. I think we have to put in long-term solutions. And what we're probably
looking at rather than lowering the price, we're never going to see two or $3 gallon fuel
again. What we're looking at is trying to stabilize it and trying to make sure that if we do
have high fuel prices that we benefit from it, not the folks in the Middle East. I mean
that's the, the real thing to think about here is, is we are going to have high fuel prices,
higher energy prices. Who's going to reap the, the profits from that production?
I think as far as the resolutions that, when we were talking to the Federal government
rather than looking at ways to immediately drop the price, we need to ask for help, and
assistance, and support with renewables, with efficiency, with conservation. I, I shudder
to think about some of the solutions that they've come up with so far to try to, you know,
one of them is war, and another one is drilling in, in the, in Alaska. I mean we're just,
we, we can't just unqualify.. .in an unqualified statement ask the Federal government to
do this because the solutions they've come up with so far I don't think are the wisest ones
or the most long-term. I think we need to look at what we can do within our own County.
YOUknow, even, even, I mean we need the State to do some things, but there's some
really good examples out there and Portland, Oregon is one of them. Portland, Oregon
was the first city in the, in the U.S. to have a city mandate for biodiesel and ethanol, and
the other thing that the, that the, to support local ag for biofuels. The other thing that
Portland does is they actually put out a contract. They have large fuel uses for their city
fleets, and they have a contract for a biodiesel blend that prefers distance less traveled.
So they got around the whole interstate commerce thing by saying, you know, we're
going to give, we're going to allow, we're going to pay more for biofuel that's, that's
traveled less distance from where it's been grown to where it's delivered, and, which they
do, and, you know, we happen to have a contract with the City of Portland right now. It's
very open book and transparent. We, we tell them what it takes to make a gallon of
biodiesel, we have our margin of profit, and the fluctuation in that price is what the
farmer needs to get for canola there. So they're running.. .they want to run all on local
canola, because they want to support their farmers. And if the price of canola goes up,
the price of the fuel goes up, and they will pay that price, but that goes to the farmer.
So it's very open book. I don't know if this is even something that could be looked at for
petroleum. You know, open your books and, you know, I mean just in terms of what a,
what a municipality can do, what the State government can do with its own contracts. If
you want our contract we want to make sure that there's this margin here. That's, that's
another possible solution. We need to do all of the things that Professor Foreman talked
about, and so I'm not going to reiterate all of those, but all of those things that we can all
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do in our daily lives I encourage people to do. I want to make one suggestion to the bus
company. How about bus stops? That would be great - covered bus stops.
But I, I just, you know, we're, we're, because we got involved in the whole globe what's
going on, what was going on nationally and globally up until a couple of months ago was
this huge PR marketing program by the, the Grocery Manufacturers Association teaming
up with the petroleum industry and creating the whole food versus fuel issue. That issue
is starting to be vetted and, you know, we're.. .blaming high food prices on biofuels is not
flying, thankfully, and people are starting to realize that it has more to do with petroleum.
The inputs that go into growing food are high petroleum inputs. All fertilizers are made
with petroleum, and then you've got the processing of foods, and then you've got the
transportation of food. So I think that, you know, the exposure of that, you know, there
was a, there was a bona fide marketing plan on that and money that went into it and that's
embedded by one of the state congressman from Idaho I believe.
But because of all of those issues we got heavily into looking at what's happening with
food and, and growing our own food here in the State of Hawaii and especially Maui
County will cut down on our energy use of course, where we ship in about 90 percent,
85 percent of our food, and we grow so little of it. I just started last month, we made a
commitment to have these monthly parties at our house; my husband and I only serve
foods that are grown locally. It's not easy to find. You know, it's amazing how, you can
go around to the health food stores, and you can find almost any kind of organic food you
want, but where it came from is anybody's guess, and they don't seem to be overly
concerned about it. You know, that, that needs to be one of the number one concerns I
think, because all of those, all that distance travelled is more, more energy.
So those are things that we can do on our daily, on our daily lives. You know, the
efficiency, the conservation, and all that. But some other examples of what we may be
able to do in our own municipality is taking control of this situation and doing what
Professor Foreman said which I totally believe in is not, we're not going to be able to
lower the price. What we're going to have to do is adjust to what's happening and try to,
try to stabilize our energy usage, and our energy inputs, and our energy development.
Some of the other things, the other things that I'm involved in talking about on one of the
County working group for development of renewable resources are what's happening in
policy Countywide and Statewide with the PUC. There's a wheeling docket open right
now which would allow private companies to come in and use our infrastructure, our
existing infrastructure to deliver energy directly to other companies and that's, you know,
it's anybody's guess whether that's going to pass, but that would open up a whole new
avenue of competition for energy delivery and for renewables, because it's the renewable
energy types that are looking at this.
Eliminating the cap on, on net metering. You know, why do we have a cap on that? I
don't understand that. I've talked to the folks at MCC and that's one of the things they're
trying to get around, the idea of putting the, the photovoltaic farm over the parking lot
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would be over and above that net metering cap. So there, there, those things that I think
the County can get involved in, in either, either administering or lobbying for at the State
level. I, I think one of our biggest issues when we see what's happening at the PUC is
that the PUC really serves the utility. They don't really regulate the utilities. So it's hard
to get, it's hard when other folks go in there and try to get, you know, some easement of
what's happening with the utility when the PUC is really pretty much working for
HECO.
We need also to incentivize our local farmers somehow to get involved in starting to
grow biofuel crops and starting to grow local food crops. Some of these are, are crops
that have never been grown here before, and they're not going to jump into it without
knowing exactly what's coming out of it. So there's going to be, there needs to be some
kind of subsidy there to allow them to experiment, and take chances, and, and go outside
the box. We don't have that right now because and, and farmers come in to me every
week at, at my office in Kahului saying, you know, I've got, I've got a few hundred
acres, what can I grow? Well, I could tell them what I think they could grow from the
research I've done, but if they, if they, if the inputs are a little bit different for their soil,
and maybe the yields aren't as good, and they don't make as much per acre, they're going
to, you know, me the day they ever came in and asked me that. So, but if you can buy
down that risk a little bit on the front end, and if the County can get involved in maybe
even buying down the, the capital costs. You know, there's a lot of equipment that needs
to be bought to start an experiment like that. We don't have any harvesting equipment,
we don't have any crushing equipment, we don't have any extraction equipment of any
consequence in the State of Hawaii really. So that's one area where a lot of farmers have
expressed interest to me in having the County buy down those capital costs and maybe
operating equipment like that in a co-op situation.
I think one of the biggest barriers that we have to be careful about is looking for the silver
bullet, looking for the one thing that's going to solve all of our problems. I was talking, I
was talking to my husband about this the other day, and I think this is really relevant,
because I, it's really frustrating how, you know, the, you try to get big corporations
interested, and they don't want to, and even the Federal government, trying to get them
to, to pass programs that will support small businesses. Well, that's only going to affect
this much. You know, it's not going to be, it's not going to solve all our problems. And
really more and more I think people are realizing all of these types of renewables that
we're looking at are going to be a part of a portfolio. There's not going to be one silver
bullet. So I was talking to my husband about that. Why are, why is everybody always
looking for a silver bullet? And he said, well, because then one person can own it all.
And so I don't think that, I think we talk a lot about how much money there really is to be
had, how many jobs, and how many businesses can grow around this, and I think the
issue, one of the barriers is not that we can't do that, it's that the big corporations can't
run everything that way. And, you know, if they can find a way that they can still own
everything, then they'll support it, and they'll step back and let these policies go pass. I
think we have to be proactive as a community, and step up and say, you know what, it's,
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we, we need to support our guys. We need to support our small businesses. We need to
give people green jobs in our county and stop waiting for one of the big corporations to
come in and just say I've go the solution, because I really don't think that's happening.
So that's my spiel for now. I also wanted to comment on the fact that, you know, when I,
when we talk about how hard the, the fuel prices are hitting people and, and the fact that
it probably will take it going up another couple dollars a gallon before we, we see a
difference. I was really expecting when I showed up here at 9:00 a.m., I wasn't going to
get a front parking spot, and it was going to be hard to come in here and find a seat,
maybe, and, you know, I was really disappointed. There were three people testifying,
and the room was not even a quarter full. So, you know, I think that does say something
about really where we're at and where we're going to have to get to maybe before the
hard money gets put into support for renewables to really make them happen. I hope
that's not the case. I hope we can have a little more vision than that and move forward,
and I got my fingers crossed. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Kelly. You know, Kelly is certainly one of the experts
in our community in this area, and we're very grateful that she's here with us today. Our
next panelist is Stuart Zinner from MCC.

MR. ZINNER: Thank you, Madam Chair. Thank you, Council Members, for assembling this
and giving us the opportunity to talk to you about this. And thank you to the fellow
panelists here. It's interesting to feel such, being on the same wave length as the
panelists. Not, not too much contention here. In fact, I'd like to say that a few of you
lifted a good part of my presentation today. But nonetheless I'll repeat myself at the risk
of doing that.
So a few of the points I would really like to reiterate is that the high price of gasoline in
Maui is the result of global trends that are way outside the control of the County Council.
Those include the exponential growth, and the demand for petroleum in the developing
world, and also the recognition that the amount of oil is actually dwindling in the world.
That in the near future there, there will be less oil available. Simply put, the gas prices on
Maui are the result of the law of supply and demand. Neither the County Council, the
State, or even the Federal government can control that, and so we have to acknowledge
that.
So there won't be a quick fix to the price of gasoline on Maui. This is a long-term
problem. It's got many ramifications, and the only way to really address this is to have,
have a big picture view of what's going to help this. Nonetheless, I think the Council can
take some kind of actions that are going to be supportive of living in a sustainable world
and there's different things that can be done I hope.
Given that the prices are the result of the laws of supply and demand, I would say that
any attempt to really increase petroleum supplies such as permitting offshore drilling, or
exploiting the Arctic reserve are probably not viable in my opinion; oil depletion is
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inevitable. It may be debatable exactly when peak oil will be reached, whether it will be
in a couple years, or it's already passed, or it will be in five years. But there's no
question that oil is being depleted, and it's not going to be around for a long time. So any
solution that we come to has got to take this into account. Furthermore, there's a major
danger of catastrophic climate change. So even if we can get more oil that's not going to
solve the climate change problem.
So, you know, basically the point is, is that increasing supply I don't think is really going
to work in my opinion, leaving the possibility of reducing the demand. So I think that's
what we're really looking at is how can we reduce the demand for petroleum. So, again,
thanks to fellow panelists they've mentioned lots of different ways that we can go about
this. I'm so glad that our congressional representatives are so supportive of some of
those ways. That's really helpful. Just to reiterate a few of those, I think it's important to
localize the economy. So it's really important for the County to support growing food.
It's ridiculous the amount of food that's imported, you know, in this County. It's also
possible to possibly subsidize the growing of building materials. I'm thinking of bamboo
in particular. You know, a lot of building materials are imported, and it would be helpful
to not import it so much in the way of building materials.
Public transportation is a very important method that we can use to reduce the demand
for petroleum. I'm glad to hear that there's been such a strong response for that and
increasing that is probably a good idea as well. I'm sure it would be helpful to do that.
And then finally to reduce the demand for petroleum we need to look at alternative
sources of energy. Thanks to Kelly for doing what she's doing to provide biofuels.
Biofuels are probably most directly related to transportation. The only thing I'll say is
that petroleum is not only used for transportation, electricity in the County of Maui is
generated primarily by diesel. So if we want to find alternative sources, it's not only
transportation that we have to address. We want to see how we can reduce the, the
generation of electricity with alternatives as well.
Biofuels not only can reduce the demand for petroleum at the gas pump, but it's also
interesting that they could actually be used for air transportation. So it's actually been
tried. Virgin Atlantic flew a 747. It was from Amsterdam to London I think, but it flew
on 20 percent biofuels. So this is especially important for the County since we have such
a, you know, high need for keeping our economy, or at least at this point our economy is
driven by tourism. For tourists to come to Maui if, if, if airfares are, you know, $1,500 to
$2,000 from the West Coast, that's going to have a serious impact on our economy. So to
support local biofuel companies, it's important in that regard as well, not just for ground
transportation. As far as electrical generation, whatever the County can do to support
other types of renewables such as solar, wind, anything else that might be available, the
ocean, that would be helpful as well.
So one suggestion that hasn't been mentioned that I'd like to touch on today is the, I
believe that the future is going to include electric vehicles. So as we speak there's
actually a symposium, convention, and exposition in San Jose right now, that's actually
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meeting as we speak, to address the issue of electric vehicles. Electric vehicles may
sound sort of far out, but they're not that far away. Even 100 percent driven, but
certainly hybrid. Like in hybrid vehicles are probably very well suited for this island.
The fact is, is that most people don't have to travel that far, and it's very feasible for an
electric vehicle to, you know, travel 50 to 100 miles. Even today it's possible for
vehicles to do that. So I really think that the County should be aware of the fact that it's
entirely possible that our future is going to include electric vehicles and whatever the
County can do to support that is going to be useful. So just a couple of stories that are in
the headlines these days and some things to be aware of.
One important point though is that the vehicles need to be charged through renewable
energy. It doesn't make sense to, you know, plug the car into your house current if it's
coal that's powering the electricity. That's worse than just burning gasoline probably for
the climate. So we want to see some type of renewable energy powering these vehicles.
Even, even today if, if Maui Electric is generating most of the electricity from diesel and
the plug-in vehicles are utilizing the diesel that's being burned by MECO, then again
that's not as helpful as it could be. So we really want to see renewable energy being used
to power utility as well as vehicles.
So there's a recent headline that, and this appeared in a Japanese newspaper that Toyota
was going to start equipping Priuses with solar panels on their roof, and it sounds like a
good idea. Toyota didn't, didn't comment on the story because they don't, they don't
talk about things that are not in production yet. It turns out that it's probably not going to
be to power the car. It's going to be more to power the Prius's air conditioning which
would be helpful. And it's not really that feasible to power the drive train with solar
panels at this point for a variety of reasons.
So there's a recent piece in the MIT technology review that addressed this question. And
the conclusion that they reached was that the best approach is to recharge the plug-in
hybrids with standing solar arrays or some other type of renewable energy. That would
make the most sense and that's probably the solution that's going to pan out. That's,
that's my take on this. So hopefully that's the direction that things are going to go in.
So, so hopefully the Council can support these ideas in some way basically to, to think
about a future that includes these vehicles and could see them powered by renewable
energy is the direction I hope the Council will take.
So with a shameless plug to MCC I'd like to mention a couple of things that the Council
might do to support the college in this regard. Number one, is we already have a
sustainable technology program at the college, and I know you've been asked to support
this. And one particular feature of that though is that there's an automotive technology
program, and the instructors in the automotive technology program are very interested in
preparing for a future with electric vehicles, but they need to be trained, and they need to
develop curriculum that will work with electric vehicles. If this is in our future, then we
want to be a little bit proactive and be ready when these vehicles actually start becoming
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popular on the island. So if it would be possible to support the, the program that way that
would be quite useful.
Also, the college is interested in developing a four-year program in sustainable sciences
and perhaps there might be some support for that as well. I don't think the solution has
been figured out yet, so we want to see the students who are emerging at the college be
part of the solution in some way. And we want to train them to be part of a green
workforce and to actually come up with innovative ideas that are going to help lead to the
solutions that we need.
Finally, as Kelly mentioned, the school has a large PV project planned for the back
parking lot and this would be the perfect solution for charging the vehicles, is the students
come, they park their cars down there for the day. If they were electric vehicles, they
could charge up. So if there's some way that the Council could support, the likelihood is,
is that this proposal which is all ready to go out the door doesn't include these recharging
devices. So they probably have to be retrofitted, but that might be something to research
is a way that we could retrofit the existing structure that we're planning on putting in with
charging devices that could charge electric vehicles. So that's something I would
suggest.
A couple of other things that the County might do, and this isn't specifically for electric
vehicles, but just in general any support for renewable energy projects it would be helpful
to expedite the permitting process. So if there, you know, particularly I know for the, the
parking lot project it's necessary for any ground mount that solar array to go through the
permitting process. So it's not to object to the permitting process, but it might be
possible to fast track those, those permits in, in such a way that these things can move
along as quickly as possible. So any help in the permitting process would be useful.
Also, something else altogether again related to, not related to vehicles for transportation,
but at the energy expo it was mentioned that the City of Berkeley developed a method for
funding solar panels, residential solar, and that involved low, low cost loans, low interest
loans. I guess it was, I think it was bond supported. But that seemed to be a good idea,
and, and these loans were paid back through, through residents property taxes. That
seemed to be a very viable alternative that we move two obstacles to putting renewable
energy on residential rooftops. And, number one, that would be the upfront cost. If there
was a low cost loan it would make it easy for residents to be able to put these fairly
expensive systems on their rooftops. But, number two, is when a person is thinking about
investing in a solar array, they might think, well, I'm not sure exactly how long I'm going
to be at this location, but if it's paid for through property taxes, then what happens is the
new resident who buys into that home just continues to pay the property tax until that
loan is paid off. So it seemed to be a system that made a lot of sense and maybe the
County can think about a solution like that as well. Thank you for your time. I can
answer any questions when it comes around.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Zinner, lots of good information. Our last panelist
is Alex de Roode, and Alex is with the Sustainable Living Institute of Maui.
MR. DE ROODE: Thank you, Madam Chair, and thank you, Council Members, for having us
all here today. I'm not sure a light went on here. Does that mean it's on or no? Low on
batteries?
MR. ZINNER: It should be on
MR. DE ROODE: Okay. Anyway, so the, one of the challenges of going last is everyone's
already mentioned several of the things I was intending to speak about, but that's okay. I
have a few other things we can bring up and reiterate a few that have already been
mentioned.
First of all, just with regards to the resolutions that are proposed I think that they are
timely and appropriate certainly given the increasing challenges we face with regards to
high gas prices and oil dependence. So if this helps create a sense of urgency and helps
to foster immediate action, I, I would recommend going forward with filing those
resolutions. But we can be, we can, we can do more so let me go into some of the
additional things we might consider.
When looking at the high cost of fuel we can look at a lot of short term solutions which,
you know, in the long run may not really help our situation. Some of these include
reducing transportation distances of where we're sourcing our petroleum or fuels and that
was somewhat brought up earlier by our previous panelist from Tesoro that they do go
through a competitive bidding process, so there are intricacies involved with that that
may not be such a simple answer just to, sourcing it from a closer source. But in any case
that's a short-term solution. The real solution is diversifying our energy portfolio. We're
currently using 90 percent diesel to provide electricity to our residents here on Maui and
that basically makes us highly susceptible to fluctuations in oil prices. And what we need
to do is diversify and spread out our risks.
So measures we can take in addition to that are reducing the consumption of fuels, of
petroleum based fuels. And several ways we can do that are through efficiency, making
the way we use those fuels more efficient, avoidance meaning an activity that we are
currently involved in that requires the use of those fuels, we avoid that activity, if
possible, . . . (change tape, start 4A). . . or finding substitutes which Pacific Biodiesel
and, and other solutions like the upcoming algae project and, and other renewable energy
sources might be able to address.
So we need to look at, if we're going to be replacing some of our fuels from petroleum
based fuels to sustainable fuels or other, other sources of fuels such as biofuels. We need
to be looking at, again, reiterating, making those locally sourced to the extent possible,
and making sure we define what we mean when we, we define what types of fuels we're
looking to use. If we say we want to make those sustainable fuels, that we want to
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replace our current use of fuels with sustainable fuels, we need to define specifically what
we mean by sustainable. Does that mean importing oil from half.. .or palm oil from
halfway across the world? We, we need to be looking at that, and we need to look at the
lifecycle costs, and the long.. .and body energy. All the costs involved in bringing that to
US.

So other things we can look at doing, well, again to go back to the, the types of fuels that
we're looking at to replace our use of petroleum base fuels, we need to consider the food
versus fuel issue. If we are going to be taking a lot of our ag land to grow biofuels we
need to consider where's that, where these biofuels are going to be grown, or the feed
stocks to make those fuels are going to be grown, and how is that going to impact our
food supply or potential for increasing local, local agriculture, and we also need to be
looking at the environmental impact. Other things we can look at are replacing or
retrofitting infrastructure and equipment that use petroleum based fuels and making them
able to use non-petroleum based fuels.
So, again, just to reiterate on, on using, defining what sustainable fuels are, when we're
looking at that we need to be using a sustainability approach or a sustainability
framework which is commonly referred to as using a triple bottom line approach. So we
need to be looking at the social and cultural, economic, and environmental factors
involved in deciding which fuels we're going to be using. An example of cultural
consideration are, is the use of geothermal. We need to carefully look at that and bring
all stakeholders involved to the table to discuss how we might be able to use geothermal
if it is possible given the environment that we're in.
Again, making, this was mentioned at I think in our previous panel, making
transportation and the delivery of fuels to the islands more efficient, and thereby lowering
the operating costs and eventually the costs transferred to the end user. And so, that
includes harbor management and infrastructure improvements to make, you know, the
delivery of those fuels more efficient.
So, again, I'm, I'm very happy to see the Maui Bus doing so well here on the island. I
went to high school here, and we didn't have a bus at that time. Hitchhiking was an
occasional use, occasionally used, or biking down to Makawao to catch a ride from
somebody. So it's great to see that. And we need to be using, continue to use County,
State, and Federal funds to, to support those types of initiatives. And not only public
transportation, but also provide incentives for consumers to purchase hybrid vehicles, to
purchase lighter, and smaller, and more energy efficient, or fuel efficient vehicles. All of
these, all of these types of green practices need to be supported, whether it's financially
or just recognized, but they need support.
Just a comment on, I want to reiterate what Kelly said about having bus stops with a
shelter. I think anything that we can do to make the use of the Maui Bus, even though
right now you're, you know, at full capacity, in the future if you're going to expand your
fleet, and you're going to have enough buses to meet the demand, something that we can
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do to really make that usership [sic] go up is make it more user-friendly, make it more
attractive, make it more convenient. So increasing routes, increasing frequency that's
great, but definitely having a bus stop with a shelter so you can be sheltered from the sun,
or the rain, or the wind is, is certainly important.
Another thing that we can do at the County level, although a lot of this generally takes
place at the Federal level, is to support R&D and entrepreneurship in the areas of energy
efficiency, renewable energy, and energy storage. Energy storage is, is really something
we need to be looking at closely and one of our main challenges that we face here. Even
if we're producing renewable energy here on the island, if we can't store that energy, we
run into problems of having that energy available when we need it, and that's one of the
main challenges that MECO faces.
So we need to be constantly looking at energies, emerging technologies, like flywheel
technologies, high capacity battery technologies, hydrogen fuel cells, pump hydro
storage, even electric vehicles as a form of storage. And we need to constantly revisit
these. Same thing with energy efficiency technologies. It used to be that motion sensors,
people didn't, you know, they tried them out, and they said, oh, sometimes it doesn't
work. You got to waive your hand in front of it, or in a classroom setting like at MCC,
you have students in the classroom taking a test and there's not a whole lot of movement,
so the motion sensor can't detect it and all of a sudden the lights go out. But these, these
technologies have vastly improved over time, and we can't just write them off because
they didn't work, you know, at an earlier generation of that, of the, or version of that
technology. Just an example for that one now they have what they call occupancy
sensors instead of motion sensors, and they actually have, can detect thermal heat so that
they sense that someone's in the room because the, they can sense that thermal heat, the
lights will stay on. So these are, these are things we need to be revisiting continuously.
Again, supporting R&D in educational efforts in renewable energy and energy efficiency
in both private and public sectors. Some examples of how to do this, supporting
sustainability related internships, offering preferred loans like Stuart was mentioning,
offering grants as well. Supporting the development of information sharing networks.
Now this can be done either from, an independent organization could do something like
this, or it could be a County initiative, or a combined effort of really serving as a clearing
house for information for R&D in these fields, for initiatives that are going on within our
County. This will help to reduce the duplication of efforts and also help folks further
existing efforts.
So one thing I'd like to reiterate as well is the importance of looking at all of this
holistically, we can't just look at energy and say that's, we're just looking at energy right
now, let's discuss energy. We really need to be looking at energy, water, agriculture,
housing, transportation. All of these things are interrelated. They're all interdependent.
So any, any, you know, look at water, for example, which is one of the highest users of
electricity in our County for pumping water. That's a huge, those are interconnected
right there - water and energy. So we need to be thinking that way.
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Again for, you know, changes we can make within our own communities, designing
smart growth, healthy localized communities, and designing these communities so that
they promote resident health and concentrate community activities so we don't need to be
driving these vast distances. You know, encouraging the use of alternative modes of
transportation, especially biking and walking, especially transportation modes that don't
require the use of any type of fuel other than water and food so that you can walk on your
two feet or bike. These are important. And we need to design our communities to make
them walker and biker friendly.
You know, I see, I like the bike path on Mokulele paralleling the highway there. That's
wonderhl to see. It would be nice if we had a few shade trees on there because it gets
pretty, I haven't used it biking myself, but I can imagine some of those bikers get pretty
hot using it. But it's great to see how, you know, away from the road it is and how safe
people feel when they're on them. We might need to deal with looking at motorized
scooters and such using them because that can be dangerous when you mix pedestrian
biking and some motorized vehicles like that. But, you know, making more of those
things available. I see bike lanes off of highways like where Haleakala Highway meets
the Hana Highway. There's a bike lane there. If you don't want to turn off and go up to
Haleakala and you're going towards Paia I wouldn't use that bike lane. That thing is
dangerous. Just an example, we need to be making them more, designing them so that
they're more walker and biker friendly.
They should also be designed, these communities, to encourage them to be self-sufficient,
as self-sufficient as possible, and to live within the means of their own ecozone or
ecosystem. So that's akin to the ahupua'a system, traditional ahupua'a system, living
within the means of your specific area.
And we need to be encouraging communities, too, to capture their own resources, rain
water catchment. This was mentioned earlier. Processing your own waste streams
through allowing permitting gray water systems or composting. You know, there are
Department of Health issues. There is certainly public safety issues. We need to look
into it to allow those to be permitted, but we need to find solutions to allow those things
to happen. It will reduce our own costs within our County, and we're not going to, and it
will also make resources available to our community members.
So other, other easy things we can do, encourage our employers to allow telecommuting.
Do we need to drive everyday for folks that maybe live Upcountry and work in Lahaina
or work in Kihei, or even Kahului? Do we need to be going into work everyday or can
we use telecommuting, teleconferencing, videoconferencing, SKYPE, these types of
technologies? They're cheap and would considerably reduce our consumption of fuels.
Another possibility might be instituting four day work weeks. Maybe folks are willing to
work ten hour days to have that 40 hour week, but then they don't need to drive in that
extra day. Just some things to think about there.
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For, and this has been mentioned before, too, but for the bus system encouraging the
creation of such programs by assisting through funding and other measures, which the
County has done for the Maui Bus, and I commend you for that, but also assisting
end-users with subsidized passenger fares or working with employers to have employee
transportation programs. Those are some, you know, initiatives that can increase
usership [sic] and make it more appealing and convenient for users to use these modes of
transportation.
Funding formal and informal educational initiatives in energy efficiency and renewable
energy as well as sustainable agriculture. This includes public education campaigns. We
need to have this be just second nature to people where a lot of us are catching up on, you
know, what, what are the important aspects of becoming more efficient with regards to
our use of energy or water. This needs to be second nature. We need to have this
information going out from Grade 1, and informing the public that hasn't gotten that
exposure in their schools. So, you know, helping to fund those types of initiatives are
another way we can do that and this can be done through supporting apprenticeship
programs, internship programs, workshops, certification programs, formal education and
college in K through 12, as well as educational events, public events.
Again, we've talked about this a bit, but supporting the development of local sustainable
agricultural production and this is particularly for food-based production. I love flowers,
but we can't eat them. We need to be, we need to be supporting particularly the ones
that, the types of, types of agriculture that can feed our own people. And this, again,
includes entrepreneurship through preferred loan programs or grants, reduced tax rates,
education and other community-based projects which include things like community
gardens. We see we have one fairly successful now in Haliimaile and there are others
throughout the community.
One, one, you know, a major challenge is that local producers need a competitive edge to
be able to compete with large subsidized mainland farmers. Even though they have that
transportation costs to bring the food all the way over here, through subsidies they're still
able to outcompete our own local producers. So we need to find a solution to address that
whether it's subsidizing our own local farmers until we can compete with them without
those subsidies. But until then I think most people are still going to be buying the
cheaper produce in the stores and not, you know, only those that can really afford it or are
really convinced it's the only way to go are going to be buying the local produce, and I
agree with Kelly it is hard to find local produce. You got to know where to find it
basically.
Another thing we can do which is in line with recognizing and rewarding private and
public sector leaders in sustainability and holding poor performers accountable is create a
local market for carbon credits and carbon offsets where the biggest polluters will have a
carbon tax and those that are promoting or engaged in sustainable practices that are
helping us to sequester carbon will gain carbon credits, and we can create a whole
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internal market for those right here in our own County, our own State. I know that's part
of the energy alliance initiative at the County level. There is a group looking into that.
Overall encouraging public and private sector partnerships, co-responsibility, the
leveraging of resources, and as much as possible avoiding the duplicating of efforts. We
need to, as much as possible, encourage self-sufficiency and that goes back to some
questions that were raised previously with regards to food and energy security, and our
emergency preparedness. What, what position we'll be in or situation will we be in if
those barges stop coming? And that's on a lot of people's minds. Does that involve
stockpiling or having our own strategic reserves? We need to have a risk assessment
done to really analyze what the numbers are. Right now, you know, the consensus I've
heard is we have about a seven- to ten-day food supply here on island. What's our water
supply like? What's our electricity and fuel supply? How long will those last? So we
need to be thinking about that and actually hire people to compute and have the numbers
available to look at that.
I'm almost done here. Bear with me just a moment longer. So one more thing we can do
or another thing we can do is attend and support events that promote education,
conversation, and exchange in sustainability related fields. And this is my own pitch
here, but we have the Maui Isle Expo coming up at Maui Community College on
August 16~"and 17~",and we'll be looking at island food security, energy security, locally
based economies, and sustainable living education. Those are four themes for the event.
But these types of events, and there are many others, we always have events here on the
island, just scheduling one is, is a challenge. But I think those, those really need to be
supported and one thing we should encourage is deliverables to come out of those events.
Rather than just talking, and then all going home, we need to be looking at what can
really, how can these events serve as, as catalysts to really move us forward and to
piggyback on existing efforts. So that, that requires conversation between different
entities, between those organizing these events, and other actors within the community.
Again, we, we need to create and support the formulation of energy sustainability and
food sustainability plans for the island of Maui as well as Maui Nui, and these plans need
to have specific timelines and implementation strategies. We need to be looking at what
are we going to accomplish in the short term, one to three years; medium term, three to
seven years; long term and those numbers are, you know, one to three years. I'm just
throwing those out there. And I know that an energy action plan is a proposed result of
the energy alliance at the County level. So I'm happy to hear that, but we need specific
timelines and implementation strategies, and we need to move those forward as, as
quickly as we can. The island of Hawaii, County of Hawaii has done several plans along
those lines; their Hawaii Island Energy Plan. They've also conducted a whole systems
food project looking at the different components within their food system, and they are
about to embark on a zero waste study. So those are models we can look at and see are
those something that we could use here on Maui to inform our, our policy and decision
making.
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Something, saying something, you know, the Hawaii Clean Energy Initiative will be
70 percent renewable by 2030. I, maybe I haven't looked into it enough, but do we have
a specific timeline and, and action items on how we're going to get there. You know, if
we're still, if we remain at 10 percent renewable until 2029, you know, we just, we just
need to have a clear plan on how we're going to get there.
Another thing we can do is look at industrial models of symbiosis, which basically means
how can industries complement one another. How can one waste stream from one
industry be used as a resource for another industry? So we're looking at complementary
industries here. This reduces the amount of waste we need to process, and treat, and also
conserve to, to stimulate the economy here locally.
Reiterating what Stuart Zinner already mentioned, fast tracking or prioritizing sustainable
energy in agricultural projects by accelerating or facilitating the permitting and other
bureaucratic processes. I think we should reward projects that look to further energy
independence or agricultural independence for Maui, and they should receive preferred
treatment. We could also create a centralized clearinghouse for information on how the
permitting process occurs. A lot of people involved in these projects, a lot of farmers that
want to maybe have some renewable energy production on their farms don't know how to
go about doing it, or they get discouraged when they come to the permitting process. If
we have someone or a place that serves as a clearinghouse that can help guide them
through that process I think we'll see a lot more of that going on.
Taxation we talked about briefly, but I think the question isn't so much whether or not we
need to tax, but what that tax money is being used for. Through Hawaii 2050 and other
initiatives citizens have expressed a willingness to pay more for things such as recycling
and other initiatives if they know that the money that they're paying is really going
towards those initiatives. I, I've seen in other counties things like an open space tax
where they increase via their sales tax, 1 percent or something like that. That money then
goes into an open space fund and that money is used to preserve open space areas
throughout the county. So those are some measures we could do, or maybe a renewable
energy or energy efficiency tax, something like that.
Stuart also mentioned this, making sustainable options affordable and accessible to all.
So specifically low income households that want to use renewable energy or energy
efficiency we can maybe look at preferred loans or subsidized programs for them to be
able to use those technologies.
And I'll leave you off with this last statement here, but look to other counties, particularly
those that are recognized as being the most progressive in your specific areas of interest
for models and best practices. There's a lot going on out there that we can learn from. I
have a list here of some of them: Burlington County, Vermont; Alameda County,
Berkeley and Marin County, in California; Boulder County in Colorado. There are really
a lot of good models out there. Not only other counties, but also looking at islands, other
islands since we are unique. You know, we're not in the middle of the mainland. So we
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have unique constraints and opportunities. Cuba, for example, is an island that's almost
entirely food self-sufficient now because of backyard gardening, organic gardening
programs. We can learn from some of those examples. And we have organizations such
as the ICLEI, which is local governments for sustainability. And those are types of
organizations that we can join as a local government to learn from some of these other
places. Thank you so much for your time.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Alex. Just for the sake of the panelists who mentioned
it, and I was hoping that this would work better but, you know, he happen.. .oh, there he
comes. Once Mr. Medeiros gets back I'll let him update you on bus stops. He's working
on it, and he'll be coming to meet with the Planning Committee on August 19thto report
on progress. Don, anything more you want to say about bus stops?

MR. MEDEIROS: Just, just that tune in on August the 19~"at the next Planning meeting, and
then you'll get the, the upshot on the whole thing.
CHAIR BAISA: So we are working on those, and we realize that that's a very important adjunct
to our public transit system. Members, we have until 3:00, and then this whole matter
turns into a pumpkin because we have use of the room until 3:OO. So we have time for a
round of questions, and then I'd like to get to our resolutions. So, Member Molina, we'll
let you go first.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: All right. Thank you very much, Madam Chair, and thank you
to all of our panelists. It's been quite informative to say the least, and I don't know
where to begin, but I know we're on some limited time constraints. But, first of all, I
guess, well, with Mr. Medeiros, thank you for the good news for our constituents out in
Haiku and also out in Lahaina with the expanded bus routes. I'm sure a lot of folks really
appreciate it, and I happened to see you prior to the start of the meeting and mentioning
about how you, you see so much people congregating out near the State building now to
catch bus rides and so forth. So that's, that's really a great, great thing.
With regards to the current Federal regulations, I guess, on potential entrepreneurs who
want to do alternative fuels and whatever else, if Mr. Wisch could kind of comment on
that. Is, is there a movement right now to sort of lift some of these regulations that sort
of, at this point, maybe might prohibit people from expanding and going into developing
alternative fuels or other types of, you know, technologies that could, you know, as, as I
think Mr. Zinner has said, we're, we're not, we're losing fossil fuel. It's not going to be
there forever. And I've heard that, you know, the regulations that government puts out
there sort of prohibits a lot of the developing of these technologies. Can, can you
comment on that?

MR. WISCH: I can. Two things. One is on the, on the proactive side there have been, I'm
sorry, on the proactive side there have been attempts in the House to try to put in
incentives for the creation of renewable energies and both for businesses and also for
people to take advantage of them with things along the lines of tax incentives. There's, I
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think there was a $4,000 incentive to get a plug-in hybrid car, this kind of thing. And that
was a lot of the stuff that was in HR 6049 that passed the House, but is currently stalled
in the Senate because of a debate over the PAYGO Rules about whether or not you have
to balance everything that you're doing.
In terms of regulations prohibiting the entrepreneurs who are interested in renewable
energies, on that I'd need a little bit more guidance from you of what kind of prohibitions
you're talking about. Because just as we're sitting here right now I'm not sure what
those would, what those would be, and I'm guessing that the biodiesel fuel company
vice-president probably does.
MS. KING: Thanks, Joshua. Well, two things. One on the regulation side that hinder those are
more State and County permitting issues and regulations. So I don't think we would look
to the Federal government for that kind of relief. But we do look to the Federal
government for our programs that support producers of biofuels, and we had a very good
program which died a few years ago. It was called the bioenergy program, and it was
part of the CCC credits program where producers, new biodiesel producers, got paid per
gallon for every new gallon of biodiesel they produced. The next year you would get
paid 30 percent of whatever the subsidy was for that gallon from last year, but any new
expansion you did you would get paid, you know, whatever it was. I think it was 50
cents or something like that, and then, and it, and it trickled out over a period of three or
four years so that after you got going, and you were, you know, you were viable you
didn't need it anymore.
During that period we saw a lot of biodiesel and ethanol plants spring up. After that died
there was a considerable slow down in entrepreneurs. And, and this is one of the areas
where this really encourages local community based production because anybody can
take advantage of this as long as you're producing ASTM fuel. I mean you have to be
doing it at a level, and you can't be doing it in Hana with your used cooking oil just
filtering it through pantyhose or whatever but, you know, if you're, if you're serious
about producing for your community you could, you could get on this list. And the other
thing that that program did which we don't, we no longer have is it was, it was the best
way to track how much fuel was actually being produced in this, in this, the United
States.
They have other ways to do that with the tax credit now, but that was probably the best
way because anybody making biodiesel was, sometimes these tax credits, I know that
they cracked down but . . .(change tape, start dB). . . but they were getting, they were
getting, they were getting, I don't know what the word to, the nice word for it but, you
know, where, where actually they were being claimed two or three times on the same
gallon. The bioenergy program became very tight after a while, and they actually started
sending people out to, they would come here, and they would look at the bioreactor and
make sure that you weren't, you know, closing one down and opening it up over here and
getting the credits again. So, you know, there were always those kinds of drawbacks, but
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that program when that ended, that was much better than the Federal tax credit they have
now.
MR. WISCH: Do you remember what the program was called?
MS. KING: It was called the Bioenergy program.
MR. WISCH: Bioenergy program.
MS. KING: Yeah, it was CCC credits.
MR. WISCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. So I guess the bottom line with all of this is maybe at
least here, for us here on a local level is to encourage our State legislators to continue to
provide more incentives or maybe possibly loosening up some, some of the regulations to
encourage and spur on more of these types of programs?
MS. KING: Yeah, I think, I think you have to be careful when you're fast tracking permitting,
because you want to make sure that you're, whoever is asking for it is really legit. There
is a lot of speculative projects out there that haven't been proven yet, algae being one of
them. I mean the algae is still probably several years away, but that, that, you get in kind
of a sticky wicket, but if you're, if you have, if you can develop programs where you're
actually subsidizing production, then once someone gets into production that will spur
more people to want to get into production. And then once you get into production you
can create a viable business that, you know, eventually will help you get off of the, the
subsidy.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you. Madam Chair, just one more question I
guess for -CHAIR BAISA: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: --for Mr. de Roode or Mr. Zinner with regard to sustainability.
I, I know one of the bullet points that was mentioned was the four day work week, and I
think just the other day I was watching the news where the Governor is looking at having
some of her State departments go on the four day work week. Can you give additional
comment to that? I mean and how, how it would fit here in Maui County where, where
you could see, we could be doing that as well where, what would be a good fit I guess?
What areas in both I guess the private sector and the public sector?
MR. DE ROODE: I guess it's, it's quite specific to each employer and, and employee, but I
mean if, if the question is that the employee needs to put in 40 hours a week, then we're
looking at ten hour days in a four day work week, right. Or having maybe four days
where you actually come in and the 5th day being telecommuting, something like that.

PLANNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

July 24,2008

And it really depends. If you actually need someone, you know, behind the counter, or
waiting on a table, or more service, service type industries you're going to need
somebody there. So it may not work so well in, in those types of situations, but in more
office type jobs I think that scheduling and other considerations can really make that
feasible. Even teaching may be concentrating, you know, on class schedules to where it's
only four days a week, and then you can shut the campus down part of the week.
Something along those lines.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Now, the last question, Madam Chair, and the subject
of the green, green building. I guess currently we don't have any mandatory legislation
for developers to create subdivisions with, that are so, I guess, what one would call green,
it has green initiatives in it. What would you suggest to us as legislators to offer as an
incentive to, to develop or come to the County Council who seek zoning approvals for
potential projects in this community? How would you motivate them? I guess the
argument on that side is it's too expensive, and it would end up, the cost would be passed
on to the potential homeowner. What would, how would you respond to that or offer as
an incentive to make them, you know, put green initiatives in their projects?
MR. ZINNER: I think it's possible that the permitting process might be an inducement for them
if permitting was fast tracked for green projects. I think that would be something that
would appeal to developers. As far as financial rewards, I'm not sure. Public testimony
this morning indicated that it was possible to build green and do it for the same cost as, as
normal development. I'm not sure that, I don't really know if that's actually true, but I
think one thing that the County does have control over is the permitting process. And if,
if these types of projects were fast tracked I think that would be an inducement to
developers.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Good. And, and I'm sorry I might have strayed a little
off track, Madam Chair, but I'm trying to, you know, tie this into our concern about
conserving fuel and reducing the demand.
MR. DE ROODE: Can I just talk briefly to that too?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Uh-huh.
MR. DE ROODE: One way to do it in order to not have it, the cost come down to the home
buyer, or renter, or whatever it might be is tying something like that into the mortgage
where you really see a minimal increase in your monthly payment on a house that has
green technologies which really, it's really the upfront costs that are expensive, but in the
long term you're saving. So that also adds value to your, your home when you're, if
you're looking to resell it at some point. That's attractive to a buyer.
So more and more I think we're going to see buyers demanding that and developers, in
order to meet that demand, are going to be doing that anyway. It just, we may not be at
that point yet where there's enough awareness especially for people that are buying

PLANNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

July 24,2008

expensive homes it may, you know, not be as priority for them as, as others. But, yeah, I
think tying it into a mortgage or was it another tool I think was brought up this morning-I can't recall at this point--but tying into the price of an entire project and looking at the
long-term savings I think it ends up working out.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay, and, oh, go ahead

MR. WISCH: May I suggest, just one thing I did also want to mention, because it ties into your
question about local governments and working on conservation. That same bill I
mentioned HR 6049, which once again is unfortunately stalled in the Senate right now,
one of its provisions authorizes the issuance of qualified energy conservation bonds to
finance local government's conservation and green house gas reduction projects. So if
we ever get this out of the Senate, and if it's, if the compromise still includes that, that's
something that could potentially help the local governments. The only limitation is
there's a national limitation of $3 billion on, on such bonds.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you. And last question, Madam Chair, sorry
this is getting so interesting, so just on fuel itself would, I, I guess a lot of this is going to
be some behavioral changes on our part and to keep the prices I guess stable. You know,
we won't, gas won't, the reality is it's never going to go down at this point. A year from
now we could be looking at the average price five, $6 a gallon. So even if we were to
cut, if we were to cut back significantly on our use, do you see prices stabilizing? I know
it's just a basic simple economics law of supply and demand if we lessen our demand
more than likely gases will stable, gas prices will stabilize. I'll just throw that question
out to anyone.
MS. KING: Well, I'll, I'll just tell you again what this Feredun Fesharaki of FACTS Global
Energy said at the, and pretty much backed up by DBEDT, or DBEDT was hosting this
event and that's exactly what he said. It's going to have to go up to six, $7 a gallon
before people change their habits, demand will drop, and then maybe we can, we might
be able to bring it down somewhere around five or something like that. We're never
going to see, you know, two, $3 a gallon. But then, you know, if you, I just came back
from Europe and, you know, what are they paying per gallon, around eight Euros a gallon
which in dollars, U.S. dollars would be $12 a gallon. I never heard a single person
complain about fuel over there. And, but they have a lot of public transportation, and you
see the Smart Car everywhere. You see very few large cars, and you see a lot of people,
a lot of cars with two or more people in them which, you know, I'm always shocked
driving around here. Anytime I stop at a stop light, I look around me, and nine, 90
percent of the vans, SUVs and trucks that I see have one person in them.
So, you know, it will take that probably for us to change our habits. And even if price, if
the fuel price doesn't drop significantly we won't feel it as much because we won't be,
you know, shelling out all that, you know, we won't be using as much.
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MR. ZINNER: Just a comment on that. I'm sorry to say I don't think the price will go down no
matter how careful people on Maui are, because we're just such a drop in the bucket, and
it's really driven by global demand. And between China and India the demand for fuel is
going to continue to grow exponentially and that supply is going to continue to shrink.
So it may be useful for people on Maui for themselves personally to reduce their
consumption, but I don't think it will affect the price of gasoline.
MS. KING: Well, but then on the other hand if you look at what the petroleum companies were
saying, which a lot of the price is supply and demand. So if we can lower the demand
here, I mean there is a margin of, of profit. It doesn't stay the same throughout the U.S.
There's a margin of profit I believe that's higher here because the demand is so much
higher. So that could be affected.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you very much for your comments on that. I'm, I'm
just hoping, I don't know if there is any current legislation out there that the car
manufacturers, I believe they have the technology to make all vehicles get, you know, 50,
60, 70 miles a gallon, even larger ones, but anyway that's just my wish. But thank you
all for all of your input. It was very helpful and informative. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Member Molina. I think we have time for one more question, and
then we better save the last 15 minutes for discussing the resolutions. We do want to do
something with them today that was the reason why we're here. So anybody have a
burning question? Member Johnson.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: I, I just thought maybe what we should do is pass, well, I don't
know. If we should just pass the resolutions now, and then if there are any questions.
CHAIR BAISA: I, I have no problem with that. We could save the rest of the meeting. Why
don't we do it. Okay. If the panelists don't mind, and you can stay with us for a little
while more, we will try to get through this as quickly as we can. Members, I'd like to
call your attention to the revised versions of the proposed resolutions which have been
distributed to you. The revised versions incorporate grammatical, typographical, and
technical corrections. And with the Committee's agreement I'd like to work off of the
revised versions of the resolutions.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: No objections.
CHAIR BAISA: Very good. Thank you. Mr. Raatz, is it necessary that we read these, or would
it be a good idea?

MR. RAATZ: Thank you, Madam Chair. It's not necessary. It's, it's the will of the body. As
you mentioned, these versions incorporate mostly technical changes, grammatical, and
typographical errors were corrected. In addition, you've included the stated gas prices
for various parts of Maui County as of today based on Staff research.
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CHAIR BAISA: Well, I'll tell you what I'll do. Since the resolutions are very similar with the
idea that, and if this is okay, that one is for the United States and one is for the State of
Hawaii. I'd like to have one read, and we realize that they're almost identical. If you
could do that for us, Mr. Raatz?

MR. RAATZ: Okay. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Just for the viewing audience that don't have it before them.

MR. RAATZ: I'll read the one that's entitled "URGING THE UNITED STATES TO TAKE
IMMEDIATE ACTION TO EASE THE BURDEN OF ESCALATING GASOLINE
PRICES ON CONSUMERS AND REDUCE OUR DEPENDENCE ON OIL."
Whereas, Wailuku, Hawaii, was the first area in the nation tracked by the American
Automobile Association (AAA or Triple A) to reach $4 per gallon of gasoline; and
Whereas, gas prices in other parts of the County of Maui, are even higher; and
Whereas, as of July 24, 2008, the following prices for one gallon of regular unleaded
gasoline were as follows: $4.63 in Wailuku, Maui; $4.70 in Lahaina, Maui; $5.11 in
Lanai City; $5.19 in Kaunakakai, Molokai; and $5.29 in Hana, Maui; and
Whereas, families in the County of Maui are experiencing the residual effects of gasoline
prices through escalating costs of food, delivery of goods and services, passenger air
fares, and public and private transportation; and
Whereas, increased gasoline prices are creating economic hardships, especially on those
individuals who have experienced the loss of jobs through Aloha Airlines discontinuing
passenger service, Molokai Ranch closing its operations, Norwegian Cruise Lines
eliminating their operation of two vessels, and American Trans Air stopping its service to
the islands; and
Whereas, the National Resources Defense Council notes that of the more than 2,000
electric utilities, Hawaiian Electric Company stands out unenviably as the industry's
largest user of petroleum to make power, resulting in 85 percent of its electricity sales
requiring the burning of diesel and other petroleum by-products; and
Whereas, according to the AAA Daily Fuel Gauge Report, the price of gasoline has
increased more than 75 cents per gallon from a year ago within the County of Maui; and
Whereas, the AAA Daily Fuel Gauge Report also notes that within the County of Maui
the price of gasoline is approximately 40 to 50 cents higher than other islands in the State
of Hawaii; and
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Whereas, Marketwatch, Incorporated, reported that the five largest oil companies in the
world announced profits of $123 billion for the first quarter of 2008; and
Whereas, President George W. Bush recognized in his 2006 State of the Union address,
that "America is addicted to oil"; and
Whereas, the United States utilizes approximately 21 million barrels of oil a day; and
Whereas, the United States possesses only 3 percent of the world's oil supplies, but
imports 58 percent of its oil from foreign countries, and to meet the demand of future
world oil supplies, acquisition may be required from regions that are either politically
unstable or not an ally of the United States interests; and
Whereas, the Cambridge Energy Research Associates noted that world oil demand will
increase by 1.3 million barrels per day this year, and the United States will consume
approximately 25 percent of the global demand; and
Whereas, a number of factors have contributed to the soaring prices of gasoline including
world demand for and limited availability of oil; and
Whereas, the devaluation of the United States dollar has contributed to a 94 percent
increase in the cost of crude oil in one year, according to West Texas Intermediate Crude
Oil Prices; and
Whereas, the United States' dependence on oil may threaten national security, economic
viability, and global environmental health; now, therefore,
Be it resolved by the County, excuse me, by the Council of the County of Maui:
1. That it hereby urges the United States government to take immediate action to reduce
our nation's dependence on oil by mandating the availability of efficient vehicles,
promoting the production of cleaner-burning fuels, legislating renewable fuel
standards, and providing incentives for selling biofuels; and
2. That it further urges the prioritization of Federal funding for public transportation,
and encourages investments to promote leveraging of revenues within the public and
private sector to advance the use of alternatives to driving; and
3. That it requests the President and the United States Congress to put aside political
differences in order to stop soaring gasoline prices that are impacting our families'
ability to afford the daily needs of food and shelter; and
4. That certified copies of this resolution be transmitted to President George W. Bush;
the Secretary of Energy Samuel W. Bodman; United States Senators Daniel K.

PLANNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

July 24,2008

Inouye and Daniel K. Akaka; and United States House of Representatives Neil
Abercrombie and Mazie Hirono.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Raatz. We're going to deal with these separately
because the one to the State has a little different whereases. Chair would like to entertain
a motion to recommend, and I recommend adoption of the revised proposed resolution.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: So moved, Madam Chair
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a second. Moved by Member Molina, seconded by Vice-Chair
Johnson that the resolution be adopted. Discussion, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I, for one, have just two, two comments and that relates to the
resolved clauses.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: In the first one, I would ask that the Committee consider
amending it by saying that "it urges the United States Government to continue." It's not
like they're in a vacuum, and are totally doing nothing at this point in time. There are
many counties besides us have brought it to congressional attention and in our last
meeting about a week and a half ago in Kansas City, our report from our organization
legislative directors is that Congress is working on it, they are aware, all of the House
members are up for election, so they know it's a burning issue back home as well as for
some of our senators, as well as being a presidential year.
CHAIR BAISA: So, so...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So I would ask if, if, one, that they would consider that and,
and recognize that they are taking action. Maybe for some it's not enough, but
nonetheless, I believe they have recognized the impact on the national economy, the
national job creation, as well as, again, the sore point of where we stand in global trade
relations. It is not to our advantage anymore.
And the second comment, Madam Chair, I wish to ask the Committee to consider is I
would delete the third whereas, resolve clause. I, I don't think it's, something from this
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Council should go giving them our political opinion on, on what's really happening
between the Hill and, and the White House. So that would be my suggestions.
CHAIR BAISA: Chair, would you like to make a motion, an amendment?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I make the amendment that we correct, revise resolve clause
one by stating that we would urge the Federal government to continue -CHAIR BAISA: Yes
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --and that we would delete the third resolve clause in its
entirety.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Second
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Member Hokama and seconded by Member Johnson, and
you heard the proposed amendments. Discussion? If not, are we ready for the question?
All those in favor of the amendment please say aye.
COUNCILMEMBERS : Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries.
VOTE:

AYES:

Councilmembers Hokama and Molina, Vice-Chair Johnson, and
Chair Baisa.

NOES:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

Councilmember Medeiros.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

APPROVE amendment.

CHAIR BAISA: So now we have an amended resolution. Is there anything else that anybody
would like to add to this or change? If not, all those in favor of the motion please say
aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: If others. no? Motion carried
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VOTE:

AYES:

Councilmembers Hokama and Molina, Vice-Chair Johnson, and
Chair Baisa.

NOES:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

Councilmember Medeiros.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

ADOPTION of revised resolution.

CHAIR BAISA: We have an amended resolution. Members, thank you very much. The second
resolution, Mr. Raatz, if you could please? I think we need to do this because the whereases are
different. If you could please read it. I apologize, but we need to do this.

MR. RAATZ: The second resolution is entitled "URGING THE STATE OF HAWAII TO
TAKE IMMEDIATE ACTION TO REDUCE OUR DEPENDENCE ON OIL."
Whereas, Wailuku, Hawaii, was the first area in the nation tracked by the American
Automobile Association to reach $4 per gallon of gasoline; and
Whereas, the gas prices in other parts of the County of Maui are even higher; and
Whereas, as of July 24, 2008, the following prices for one gallon of regular unleaded
gasoline were as follows: $4.63 in Wailuku, Maui; $4.70 in Lahaina, Maui; $5.11 in
Lanai City; $5.19 in Kaunakakai, Molokai; and $5.29 in Hana, Maui; and
Whereas, families in the County of Maui are experiencing the residual effects of gasoline
prices through escalating costs of food, delivery of goods and services, passenger air
fares, and public and private transportation; and
Whereas, increased gasoline prices are creating economic hardships, especially on those
individuals who have experienced the loss of jobs through Aloha Airlines discontinuing
passenger service, Molokai Ranch closing its operations, Norwegian Cruise Lines
eliminating the operation of two vessels, and American Trans Air stopping its service to
the islands; and
Whereas, the National Resources Defense Council notes that of the more than 2,000
electric utilities, Hawaiian Electric Company stands out unenviably as the industry's
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largest user of petroleum to make power, resulting in 85 percent of its electricity sales
requiring the burning of diesel and other petroleum by-products; and
Whereas, according to the AAA Daily Fuel Gauge Report, the price of gasoline has
increased more than 75 percent, excuse me, 75 cents per gallon from a year ago within
the County of Maui; and
Whereas, the AAA Daily Fuel Gauge Report also notes that within the County of Maui
the price of gasoline is approximately 40 to 50 cents higher than other islands in the State
of Hawaii; and
Whereas, The Maui News has reported that "Hawaii is the most oil dependent state in the
nation, with more than 90 percent of the energy coming from imported oil"; and
Whereas, states throughout the nation are taking the initiative to legislate clean-car
regulations, promoting cleaner vehicles through incentives to consumers, and adopting
low-carbon fuel standards that support the growth of oil alternatives; and
Whereas, states are also mandating renewable fuel standards requiring fueling stations to
sell a certain percentage of renewable fuels; and
Whereas, states offer various incentives for biofuel stations and for stations wishing to
add capacity to sell renewable fuels; and
Whereas, public transport, excuse me, public transit systems, such as bus, commuter rail,
subway, and light-rail transportation programs, are important components to reduce the
dependence on oil and personal vehicles; now, therefore,
Be it resolved by the Council of the County of Maui:
1. That it hereby urges the Governor and the Legislature of the State of Hawaii to seek
initiatives to reduce Hawaii's dependence on oil, especially through adopting cleancar regulations, low-carbon fuel standards, and renewable fuel standards; promoting
cleaner vehicles; and offering incentives for biofuels and other renewable fuels; and
2. That it further urges the prioritization of Federal funding for public transportation,
and encourages investments to promote leveraging of revenues with the public and
private sector to advance the use of alternatives to driving; and
3. That it further urges the State of Hawaii to emphasize and encourage the acquisition
of energy-efficient and renewable power generation from the wind, the sun, the
ocean, geothermal energy, and other sources; and

4. That certified copies of this resolution be transmitted to Governor Linda Lingle; State
Senators Rosalyn Baker, J. Kalani English, and Shan Tsutsui; and State

PLANNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

July 24,2008

Representatives Joe Bertram, 111, Mele Carroll, Angus L.K. McKelvey, Bob
Nakasone, Joseph M. Souki, and Kyle T. Yamashita.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Raatz. The Chair recommends adoption of the, of
revised proposed resolution and also once we're done I'd also recommend filing of the
communication. I invite Member Molina to make that motion.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: So moved, Madam Chair
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Member Molina, a second by Member Johnson.
Discussion? Member Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Madam Chair. I would ask for consideration for
an amendment related to the whereas according to the AAA Daily Fuel Gauge Report the
price of gasoline has increased more than 75 cents per gallon. We did some research
yesterday, and it's actually, if, if we want it to be a little bit more accurate we came up
with a figure of $1.10 a little over, to be exact 1.106 cents. So if the Members have no
problem with changing that instead of saying 75 cents per gallon maybe over a dollar a
gallon or, you know, something to that effect. It might add a little bit more impact to that
particular clause in the resolution.
CHAIR BAISA: Do you want to be more specific like a $1. lo?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, I guess we could, we could do that.
CHAIR BAISA: $1.11 being that it's a .6.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: $1.11 or, or, or even, we even came up with a percentage of
31 percent increase but, you know, I, I just throw out those options for consideration.
But, but it's actually higher because when the resolution was first put together it was
maybe a few weeks ago, and as we know gas seems to be going up by the minutes -CHAIR BAISA: It changes every day.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: --by the hour, you know
CHAIR BAISA: Okay
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: So I would just throw that out as an amendment.
CHAIR BAISA: An amendment. Do we have a second?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Second
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:R BAISA: Thank you very much. We have a motion and a second. Motion made by
Member Molina, seconded by Member Hokama. Let's have discussion on this
amendment. Member Johnson.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: My only comment is that if we wait until this gets posted it may be
different again. . . .(laughter). . . So, you know, I, I . . .
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: We could say over a dollar.
CHAIR BAISA: I would say over a dollar
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah, over $1 would, that was fine with me.
CHAIR BAISA: Member Molina?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: No, I think -CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: --over a dollar is fine with me.
CHAIR BAISA: Over a dollar. And Ms. Johnson, Mr. Hokama, over a dollar?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No problem.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Members, we have an amendment on the floor to change this whereas
to read that price of gasoline has increased more, more than, oh dear, more than a dollar?
More than a dollar per gallon from a year ago. Everybody okay with that? Any more
comments? If not, all those in favor of the appointment, I mean the amendment say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries.
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VOTE:

AYES:

Councilmembers Hokama and Molina, Vice-Chair Johnson, and
Chair Baisa.

NOES:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

Councilmember Medeiros.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

APPROVE amendment.

CHAIR BAISA: Any additional discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I, I have a proposed, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Member Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I would amend resolve number four, and I would insert for
certified copies after Governor Lingle, Senate President Hanabusa, House Speaker Say.
CHAIR BAISA: Very good.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: That would be my motion to amend
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. We have a motion to amend made by Chair Hokama,
and seconded by Member Johnson to include the Senate President Hanabusa and the
Speaker of the House Calvin Say. Any discussion? If not, all those in favor say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries
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VOTE:

AYES:

Councilmembers Hokama and Molina, Vice-Chair Johnson, and
Chair Baisa.

NOES:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

Councilmember Medeiros.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

APPROVE amendment.

CHAIR BAIS A: Anything else, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: May I speak on the motion before the Committee?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: First, I speak in favor of the motion as amended, Madam
Chair. And I thank you and Mr. Molina for helping us to focus today on this important
issue. I would just like to say for the record though that if we had done what, you know,
we had, and I'm glad Ms. King brought it up, we did have visionary leadership at, at
times. You know, maybe it's rare, maybe it's not as frequent as we wish, but we did, and
in 1978, then Governor Ariyoshi, got the Legislature to pass Act 100, which is the called
the State Plan with its 13 functional components, which also included transportation and
energy as part of the functional plans the State would utilize to move the State ahead in
the direction that was for the Statewide benefit.
It's disappointing, there you are 30 years later, and we cannot refer back to documents of
a State Plan specifically in energy and transportation and how that plan should be, be
implemented currently would help us decrease the negative impacts of what's going on
through the global pricing of fossil fuel.
I bring this up because, again, you know, as I stated earlier this morning we've had a lot
of good intentions from the State, but a lot of bad planning. This was another great,
fabulous intention, and if we had implemented it, I think it would be better served at this
time. Again, it sits on somebody's, bureaucrat's desk or shelf, and collecting dust, and
unfortunately, we have no idea what the State had intended for us to do at times like this
through our functional plans.
I bring it up in this discussion this afternoon, Madam Chair, because one, it is my hope
that the State government's leadership whether it's from . . .(change tape, start 5A). . . the
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Senate President's office or the Speaker's office, that it is, it needs to more than just do
the talk of the issue. We've done the talk. We've shared many things that have been
repeated and regurgitated in our general community. The community now wants the
walk. What do we do to put things in motion, to put into concrete action things that help
us on a day-to-day basis as an island community?
And so, I thank Mr. Molina, because I think this is something that has been very dear to
him. He's introduced a lot of things that on a day-to-day basis can make a difference in,
in all our lives. And for me, Madam Chair, I would agree with everyone that it comes to
a point when it hurts sorely in the pocketbook is when we tend to respond. And until the
pocketbook hurts we find as many excuses as possible why we should not change what
we do on a daily basis. And, and that's the unfortunate nature of who, who we are and
what we are as consumers and as Americans. But I would like to state on this specific
resolution, Madam Chair, that it is my belief that with the County of Maui's continued
prodding, and I say that, that the State will bend, take, let's see our support, if I can put it
that way, in a positive means that we can then get the type of discussion that is
meaningful for the greater State community, because I see this as an opportunity.
Yes, it's hard times for all of us, but it's an opportunity. And one of the key
opportunities is, because we've heard it from the panelists and the one before this,
Madam Chair, it's time to make adjustments in our overall direction. If we don't want to
be dependent on air transportation, if we don't want to be dependent on the loss of
tourism dollars, then we need to make appropriate adjustment. And one of it is to start
adjusting and reducing the dependency on the tourism industry. And now is a great time
to review. And at least talk about it and say do we want it to be 60, 80 percent of our
economy. Look at us now. And if the answer is no, let us then start making appropriate
planning decisions that you Chair our Council for...Committee Council for and start
making those discussions and start making the planning in this opportunity of time that
we currently have. Because we have the attention of the community, there's a focus
within the community, and until, and I hope it doesn't need to get as bad as we believe it
needs to before we take action.
And so, I state it on the record this afternoon that I think with this opportunity is great
time for the County of Maui because, one, Madam Chair, we have the financial ability to
make some of these adjustments currently that others may not have. And we should
utilize the hard work that our government has put us in to have choices by being fiscally
sound and financially solid. And I think it's a great opportunity again, Madam Chair and
fellow Members, that we utilize this to make those adjustments regarding our economy
which will then impact not only education, healthcare, but everything else that is related
and dear to us in this County. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Member Johnson, I know you're dying to make a
statement.
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VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: No, I, I just want to thank, first of all, the panelists. And, you know,
sometimes people don't, you know, even myself in our busy schedule we don't take time
to really sit down and listen to the people that are in the industry that really help to
educate us. But in doing so, I'm really gratefbl to Member Molina for creating the
opportunity to have the dialogue and the discussion because what you're basically doing
is you're not just educating us, you're educating the general public.
And so, for anyone that had a hand in putting this together, and to our Chair for putting it
on the agenda. I know we do have a lot of other things that we can deal with, but at some
point in time we need to have the discussion, and the dialogue, and the interchange. And
I have written down, I ran out of space, so I put little sticky notes on the back. It's really
good to have these suggestions and the types of things that have been amended.
So, I want to also echo some of the same sentiments that Chair Hokama has raised. With
every challenge or adversity I see it as an opportunity because in doing that you learn to
question what is your motivation. I heard somebody the other day talking about the, the
latte affect. And it was very interesting about how a woman actually calculated how
much she spent in Starbucks lattes on an annualized basis and how she was actually
going to save money. So in the same respect, fuel conservation, what we can do to
control our own pocketbooks and where we put our money is really important. And
because I know we're not going to have an opportunity to really probably ask more
questions I want, I want to put out a challenge, I guess, to all of us to think about ways
that we can really look at the impact, the carbon footprint, if you will, and even think
about when we buy materials.
I never used to read the labels about the contents or where the items come from, but with
food security, with trying to count carbs and calories, and being environmentally
responsible, even the labeling we have, when it shows the little symbol about that this is
recyclable, or it was made from recycled materials. What I would love to see is where is
the carbon footprint on everything that we consume, and if the ultimate goal is to reduce
that carbon footprint and the impact on society, and do it from a moral perspective. I
would love to see labeling that indicated zero carbon footprint from our packaging
materials, from the goods that we consume, from everything that we do because then that
will say, just like Charlie the Tuna, when you look at the user friendly kind of labeling, in
the same way that the little arrows say when you recycle something, it will give me an
opportunity to make that choice when I purchase an item, does it have that or does it not
have that.
And if we're having materials produced overseas, I'm totally blown away with what
they're doing now. In China, just before the Olympics, with the food production and
with how they are trying to limit emissions, they are almost overnight having to rethink
what they're doing. If they can respond that quickly and because of the defective toys
and other things that we get here, then we need to think about, as consumers, if we're
going to put our dollars into those products, then let us be assured that it is not damaging
to our environment. So I applaud, you know, the efforts of anyone who can help in that
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arena, because I think it's really important. So thank you, Madam Chair, and I totally
support the resolution and perhaps at first reading, and depending on what the gas prices
are, we can amend the other resolution on the floor at the Council. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Member Molina, I know you have some parting comments, and then we'll take
a vote, and we're done.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, thank you very much, Madam Chair, and I'll keep it
brief. I know we've, we're sort of exceeded our time limits here.
CHAIR BAISA: We tend to do that
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: But thank you and thanks to all of our panelists here for
educating not only us, but the general public as well. You know, the, the cost of fuel has
sort of served as a wake-up call for all of us to look at our own habits, and sometimes it
takes a crisis like this to make us really think about what we're doing. And you can
always look at a situation like this in a positive light because maybe this is what we need
to change and readjust our lifestyle. Look at our kupuna who was, lived before us, they
didn't need all of the extravagance and, you know, gasoline to make their quality of life
good.
So I, I don't want to say this has been a blessing with this fuel crisis, but it, it certainly
has made us think, and it certainly added new meaning to the old phrase, the price of
living in paradise for sure. And especially we live in such an isolated area of the world
it's even more imperative that we need to make some adjustments and, you know, lessen
our demand for petroleum and so forth. So I thank you for having these resolutions heard
and even though it's just a piece of paper, if you will, so to speak, that has no force and
effect of law, I think it formalizes our statement as a, or our concern as the governing
body and as a community about this issue. Which, you know, we are in a crisis here and,
you know, as Mr. Zinner had said, it's not going to get any better. So we better just
buckle down and, as Chairman Hokama said, we got to start really thinking now, and be
prepared to make some adjustments, and prepare for the worse, and I'm hoping that there
will be a light at the end of the tunnel some day. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: I'd like to just add a few words, and then we'll end this. But, you know, we
have an extremely heavy agenda in the Planning Committee, and we've been working
very hard on trying to deal with the short-term visitor accommodations. But when I saw
your resolutions, and I buy gas too, and everybody I talked to is concerned about the cost
of everything, and I'm looking at the visitor impacts which I'm really worried about, I
felt that this was a crisis and that we needed to at least gather our experts in our
community and listen, and try to learn, and get some ideas about what we can do. And
we can't sit here waiting for Congress and the State of Hawaii to take action, because as
we know that takes an awful lot of time, but I think each one of us can do a little bit
more, we can walk a little bit more, we can try and buy locally, we can turn the lights off,
maybe lower the thermostat. I mean there are some things that each of us can do to help.
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And if we all, you know that old saying, if everyone lit one little candle what a bright
world this would be. Well, it's the same thing now. If we turn off that light, think how
much energy we can save. So, again, all those in favor of the amended motion please say
aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Otherwise, no? The motion carries, and it also includes the filing of the
communication.

VOTE:

AYES:

Councilmembers Hokama and Molina, Vice-Chair Johnson, and
Chair Baisa.

NOES:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

Councilmember Medeiros.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

ADOPTION of revised resolution and FILING of communication.

CHAIR BAISA: I'd like to extend my mahalos to the panelists, both this morning and this
afternoon. We learned a lot from you. We thank you very much for taking time out to be
with us today. This is a very important thing, and we certainly listened very carefully to
you. We took, I think all of us took tons of notes, and we'll try to do the best we can in
this energy crisis which we all now know includes an opportunity. So, again, thank you
to everyone, thank you to the Staff, thank you to Mr. Raatz who worked very hard in
helping me put the panel together, and thank you to those of you who took time out to be
with us today in the audience. Thank you very much. This meeting is now adjourned.
. . .(gaveg. . .

ADJOURN:

3:15p.m.
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